

# Assessing the main challenges faced by Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs when starting a business in Dublin

Victor Rolando Caballero Alvarez

MSc in Entrepreneurship
School of Business
Submitted to the National College of Ireland
August 2024

# **Abstract**

Migration is a global phenomenon that affects nearly 300 million people worldwide, as they seek to settle in places with better growth opportunities (International Organization for Migration, 2020). There are studies related to migration in Asia (Kloosterman and Rath, 2001). However, there is no literature review focusing on the specific experiences of Mexican entrepreneurs in the Irish context. This study aims to fill this gap by identifying and analyzing the main obstacles these entrepreneurs encounter, using the Isenberg (2010) Entrepreneurial Ecosystem framework.

This research follows the approach of Saunders et al. (2015), using a qualitative method with semi-structured interviews of seven Mexican business owners in Dublin to get a deep understanding of their experiences. The findings show that while Dublin provides a fairly supportive environment for migrant entrepreneurship (Global Entrepreneurship Monitor, 2022), there are still many important challenges and opportunities that need to be addressed. Specifically, migrant business owners often prefer to use their own money instead of seeking bank loans because they find it difficult to access financial services and feel that there is no support or incentives for small companies. Additionally, the study points out the lack of specific support systems for immigrant entrepreneurs, which makes their business ventures even more challenging.

This study also aims to be a foundation for future legal reforms that could help various international migrants start their businesses in Dublin.

# Submission of Thesis and Dissertation

National College of Ireland Research Students Declaration Form (Thesis/Author Declaration Form)

Name: Victor Rolando Caballero Alvarez **Student Number:** *x23140267* Degree for which thesis is submitted: MSc in Entrepreneurship **Title of Thesis:** Assessing the main challenges faced by Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs when starting a business in Dublin Thesis supervisor: David Hurley **Date:** 08 August 2024 Material submitted for award A. I declare that this work submitted has been composed by myself. B. I declare that all verbatim extracts contained in the thesis have been distinguished by quotation marks and the sources of information specifically acknowledged. C. I agree to my thesis being deposited in the NCI Library online open access repository NORMA. П D. *Either* \*I declare that no material contained in the thesis has been used in any other submission for an academic award. Or \*I declare that the following material contained in the thesis formed part of a submission for the award of П (State the award and the awarding body and list the material below)

# Al Acknowledgement Supplement

Assessing the main challenges faced by Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs when starting a business in Dublin

Your Name/Student Number	Course	Date
x23140267	Msc in Entrepreneurship	08 August 2024

This section is a supplement to the main assignment, to be used if AI was used in any capacity in the creation of your assignment; if you have queries about how to do this, please contact your lecturer. For an example of how to fill these sections out, please click here.

## Al Acknowledgment

This section acknowledges the AI tools that were utilized in the process of completing this assignment.

Tool Name	Brief Description	Link to tool
Grammarly	·	https://www.grammarly.com/grammarlygo
	writing assistant that helps	
	users improve their writing	
	by checking for grammar,	
	spelling, punctuation, and	
	style issues. It offers	
	suggestions for enhancing	
	clarity, engagement, and	
	correctness, making it a	
	valuable tool for creating	
	polished and professional	
	documents.	

# **Description of AI Usage**

This section provides a more detailed description of how the AI tools were used in the assignment. It includes information about the prompts given to the AI tool, the responses received, and how these responses were utilized or modified in the assignment. One table should be used for each tool used.

#### Grammarly

Grammarly helped me by reviewing my grammar and sentence structure, rather than relying on prompts

This research only covers Dublin due its This research only covers Dublin due to its diverse population and businesses run by diverse population and businesses run by Mexicans located next to it. Various types Mexicans located next to it. Various types of businesses were examined here of businesses were examined here including grocery stores, restaurants, including grocery stores, restaurants, and student exchange agencies across student exchange agencies across multiple genders age groups backgrounds

# **Evidence of AI Usage**

This section includes evidence of significant prompts and responses used or generated through the AI tool. It should provide a clear understanding of the extent to which the AI tool was used in the assignment. Evidence may be attached via screenshots or text.

#### **Additional Evidence:**

#### Methods and Scope For this research, a theoretical foundation was laid using Isenberg's entrepreneurial ecosystem model. The author chose this model so as to be able to address the various problems that are being faced by entrepreneurs in the contemporary world. In order to accomplish this, various sources such as peer-reviewed journals, books, reports from government and non-government organizations and previous studies on migrant entrepreneurship were used focusing on Mexican migrants and the business environment in Ireland. The study employed an interpretivist approach with a qualitative, inductive method. Therefore, for this reason the research aimed at understanding in-depth details about personal experiences of Mexican entrepreneurs as well as their perspectives and st Correct article usage approach was guided by Saunders's research onion involving semi-structi the personal some survey respondents and key stakeholders like representatives from groups, community leaders and policymakers. The data analysis followed Till Dismiss

This research only covers Dublin due its diverse population and businesse See more in Grammarly located next to it. Various types of businesses were examined here including grocery stores, restaurants, student exchange agencies across multiple genders age groups backgrounds

through which we analysed our findings based on seven (7) interviews that

#### Methods and Scope

For this research, a theoretical foundation was laid using Isenberg's entrepreneurial ecosystem model. The author chose this model so as to be able to address the various problems that are being faced by entrepreneurs in the contemporary world. In order to accomplish this, various sources such as peer-reviewed journals, books, reports from government and non-government organizations and previous studies on migrant entrepreneurship were used focusing on Mexican migrants and the business environment in Ireland.

The study employed an interpretivist approach with a qualitative, inductive method. Therefore, for this reason the research aimed at understanding in-depth details about personal experiences of Mexican entrepreneurs as well as their perspectives and strategies. The approach was guided by Saunders's research onion involving semi-structured interviews with some survey respondents and key stakeholders like representatives from business support groups, community leaders and policymakers. The data analysis followed an inductive process through which we analysed our findings based on seven (7) interviews that were conducted.

This research only covers Dublin due its diverse population and businesses run by Mexicans located next to it. Various types of b restaurants, student exchange agen

Change preposition to its

Dissertation structure

Chapter 1: Introduction

# Acknowledgments

First of all, I want to say a big thank you to my Mom. Without her support, I wouldn't have been able to come here and study. Her belief in me and encouragement have been very important for me. Mom, I love you a lot and miss you every day. Mom, your sacrifices and dedication have made all the difference in my life, so this success is as much yours as it is mine.

I also want to thank my new family in Ireland, Tara and Aoife. The way you have welcomed me into your lives and have become a big source of motivation for me, and now with a new family member on the way, makes me feel even more inspired to keep working hard and succeed with you all. I do not know you, but you are in my heart now.

I am grateful to my fellow students and friends from Latinos Emprendedores for their support, laughs, discussions, competitive way of being, and enormous friendship during this time.

I also want to thank my supervisor, David Hurley, for his help and advice. His guidance was essential for this challenge and my first work of this type.

Thank you all.

# Table of Contents

Abstracti
Submission of Thesis and Dissertationii
Al Acknowledgement Supplementiv
Description of Al Usageiv
Acknowledgments vi
Chapter 1: Introduction
1.1 Background to the study11
1.2 Gaps in the Literature
1.3 Academic Justification13
1.4 Research Aims14
1.5 Research Questions14
1.6 Methods and Scope15
1.7 Dissertation structure
Chapter 2: Literature review
2.1 Introduction
2.2 Entrepreneur and Entrepreneurship
2.2.1 Definition of entrepreneur and entrepreneurship18
2.2.2 Types of entrepreneurship
2.2.3 Theories of entrepreneurship
2.2.4 Characteristics of Entrepreneurs
2.2.5 Entrepreneurship Trends
2.3 Migrant and Immigrant21
2.3.1 Definition of migrant, immigrant, migration, and immigration21
2.3.2 Immigration Trends22
2.3.3 Social and cultural impacts

2.3.4 Case studies of immigrant contribution to various sectors	23
2.4 Economic Growth and Innovation in Ireland	24
2.4.1 Historical context	24
2.4.2 Entrepreneurship in Ireland	25
2.5 Theoretical Framework: Isenberg's Entrepreneurial Ecosystem Model	26
2.5.1 Definition of the entrepreneurial ecosystem	26
5.2.2 Overview of Isenberg's Model	27
2.6 Challenges faced by Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs	33
2.6.1 Regulatory and legal challenges	33
2.6.2 Financial Challenges	34
2.6.3 Cultural and Social Challenges	34
2.6.4 Market Challenges	35
2.6.5 Support Systems	36
2.7 Conclusions	36
Chapter 3: Research and methodology	38
3.1 Introduction	38
3.2 The research aims and objectives	38
3.3 Research philosophy and design	39
3.3.1 Positivism, Pragmatism, and Realism approaches	41
3.3.2 Qualitative or quantitative research methods	42
3.3.3 Inductive versus deductive research	43
3.4 Data collection method: Semi-structured interviews	43
3.5 Sample selection technique and justification	45
3.6 Ethical considerations	46
3.7 Data analysis method	47
3.8 Limitations	48
3.9 Chapter Summary	48
Chapter 4: Research findings and discussion	50
4.1 Introduction	50
4.2 Qualitative research findings	51
4.2.1 Objective 1: "Identify and analyse the main challenges faced by Mex	
migrant entrepreneurs"	51

4.2.2 Objective 2 "Identity and analyse the policy challenges taced by Mexican entrepreneurs"
4.2.3 Objective 3 "Identify and analyse the financial challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs"
4.2.4 Objective 4 "Identify and analyse the cultural challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs"
4.2.5 Objective 5 "Identify and analyse the market challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs"
4.2.6 Objective 6: Identify and Analyze the Human Capital Challenges Faced by Mexican Entrepreneurs
4.2.7 Objective 7: Identify and Analyze the Support Challenges Faced by Mexican Entrepreneurs
Chapter 5: Conclusions and Recommendations
5.1 Conclusions
5.2Recommendations
Recommendations for future research73
References
List of tables
Table 1. Research Objectives39Table 2. Differences between philosophies research strategies40Table 3. Participants' information46

# Chapter 1: Introduction

# 1.1 Background to the study

Migration and entrepreneurship are often interconnected as migrants tend to be important participants in both the economic and social life of their host societies. As explained by Valdez (2020), Mexican migrant entrepreneurs have made important contributions to the economy through innovation and job creation yet, they grapple with numerous obstacles associated with their undocumented status and the complexities surrounding starting up new businesses in foreign countries, such as The United States

In recent decades, Mexican migration traditionally aimed at the United States has drastically changed. The reasons behind this change include strict laws regarding immigration in America, financial crises that hit Mexico as well as a search for better chances elsewhere (Canales, 2003). In European countries, Ireland is a particular destination where many other immigrants find new homes because of improving economies and favourable immigration policies (Gilmartin and Migge, 2015). The fact that it is home to millions of people makes Dublin's strong economy and it is a multicultural setup an exceptional case study on entrepreneurial behaviours among Mexican immigrants.

Dublin has grown into a strong entrepreneurial city that benefits from economic expansion and tolerance for diversity (Central Statistics Office Ireland, 2022). The business environment in this city includes policies that support start-ups, provide access to funding opportunities, and a dense network of business incubators and accelerators. However, Dublin migrant entrepreneurs still face significant barriers such as cultural differences, legal hurdles, limited local networks, and weak infrastructure, to name but a few (Pinkowski, 2009).

# 1.2 Gaps in the Literature

Research on migrant entrepreneurship has grown exponentially in recent decades. Nonetheless, there is still much to learn about the challenges facing Mexican migrant entrepreneurs in Dublin. Most existing studies focus on Mexican entrepreneurs in The United States (Salamanca, et al., 2019). This is important because the Mexican socio-economic, cultural, and political contexts that shape their experiences are unique (Belanger, 2024).

One of the greatest knowledge gaps observed concerning this subject is a failure to highlight Mexican migrant entrepreneurs in other countries. Most studies have been conducted on Asian, African, and Eastern European entrepreneurs sidelining Latin American communities (Kloosterman and Rath, 2001). This lack of concentration or focus on Mexicans means that there is no research on the cultural differences that affect their business activity development.

Most research on migrant entrepreneurship is place-generalizable and does not provide specific instances. The most notable research in Dublin was conducted by Pinkowski (2009) showing the most up-to-date research with different nationalities. The study develops the general barriers migrant entrepreneurs face related to language, community acceptance, and regulations, among others. In addition, it makes some interesting comparisons between nationalities. However, little information can be found about what Mexicans went through while conducting business as migrants in Ireland's capital city. The available works mostly ignore the local socio-economic and regulatory environments that bear critically upon success or failure in entrepreneurship (Barrett, et al., 1996).

It has been well-documented that cultural and social capital plays a key role in shaping entrepreneurial outcomes (Berry, 1997). However, few studies have focused on how cultural and social capital are used by Mexican entrepreneurs while operating businesses in Dublin. A lot of research concentrates on language barriers and cohesion in a new society, while not much was done to investigate how the Mexican diaspora uses or fails to use its ethnic resources due to cultural restrictions in countries other than the United States (Chiswick and Miller, 2001; Berry, 1997).

The legal and policy frameworks play a key role in shaping the business landscape for migrants. While much of the research has focused on immigration

policies, migration, and entrepreneurship (Kloosterman, et al., 1999), little detailed analysis has been done so far regarding specific policies concerning Mexicans in Ireland. More needs to be known about visa regulations, business support services, and integration policies and how they impact business activities by Mexicans residing in Dublin (Kloosterman, et al., 1999).

Although more attention has been given to the gendered aspects of migrant entrepreneurship, there is still a lack of knowledge on how gender interacts with ethnicity and migration status among Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin. It has been revealed that many female migrant entrepreneurs face various challenges compared to their male counterparts, especially about family responsibilities (Ensign and Robinson, 2011). However, the dynamics of this issue concerning female Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs need further investigation since it remains under-researched.

#### 1.3 Academic Justification

The importance of this research lies in Mexican migrants with different sociocultural and economic backgrounds from those of the other migrant groups. Moreover, since they make up the largest proportion of Latin American migration; hence, their business activities provide vital insights into the global experiences of all Latin American migrants (Portes and Rumbaut, 2006). However, previous research in Ireland has focused more on ethnic groups such as Polish or Chinese entrepreneurs ignoring Mexican migrants (Pinkowski, 2009). Particular attention has been done on the research of these migrants, while a better understanding of their entrepreneurship in Dublin is sought through the use of this study (MacÉinrí and White, 2008). Nonetheless, language barriers, cultural integration, and unfamiliarity with new business environments create peculiar challenges for Mexican immigrants which, in turn, also influence their businesses. These challenges determine their business success and thus require special support systems (Rath and Swagerman, 2016). Furthermore, this paper outlines obstacles encountered by Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin which may be used to inform more inclusive and productive policies. Such a focus would not only contribute to academic knowledge but also improve support systems for various migrant communities found in Ireland.

Dublin presents an interesting place for migrant entrepreneurship due to its growing economy, and multicultural population and thanks to its advantageous business environment and open immigration policy (McGuinness, et.al, 2020). Nevertheless, there are numerous constraints before entrepreneurs set up businesses including legal exigencies such as the licensing requirements imposed by local authorities; cultural differences among Irish people themselves; as well limited access to resources like financial capital.

#### 1.4 Research Aims

The main aim of this research is to understand the main challenges faced by Mexican migrant entrepreneurs when starting a business in Dublin. The study wants to find out the different barriers these entrepreneurs face, giving a complete view of the socio-economic, cultural, and regulatory problems that affect their business journey. By focusing on Mexican migrants, this research hopes to add information and open a wider discussion on migrant entrepreneurship considering aspects previously described such as other nationalities, gender, and capabilities. Furthermore, to presents information about the actual contact from migrant entrepreneurs to change the policies and regulations, among others. Finally, is to guide future academic research and business practices.

#### 1.5 Research Questions

The questions are focused on the author's interest in starting a business in Dublin, Ireland, following the interest of the author to know the steps to establish a company in Ireland, financial options, and bureaucracy. Unfortunately, the lack of existing literature about this topic led the author to seek the experiences of other Mexican entrepreneurs, the idea is first to understand the main challenges that other Mexicans have faced.

1 What are the main challenges faced by Mexican migrant entrepreneurs when starting a business in Dublin?

- 2 How did Mexican entrepreneurs financially start their businesses?
- 3 Was it hard for Mexican entrepreneurs to establish themselves in the market of Dublin within their culture?

# 1.6 Methods and Scope

For this research, a theoretical foundation was laid using Isenberg's entrepreneurial ecosystem model. The author chose this model so as to be able to address the various problems that are being faced by entrepreneurs in the contemporary world. To accomplish this, various sources such as peer-reviewed journals, books, reports from government and non-government organizations, and previous studies on migrant entrepreneurship were used focusing on Mexican migrants and the business environment in Ireland.

The study employed an interpretivism approach with a qualitative, inductive method. Therefore, for this reason, the research aimed at understanding in-depth details about the personal experiences of Mexican entrepreneurs as well as their perspectives and strategies. The approach was guided by Saunders's research onion involving semi-structured interviews with some survey respondents and key stakeholders like representatives from business support groups, community leaders, and policymakers. The data analysis followed an inductive process through which we analysed our findings based on seven interviews that were conducted.

This research only covers Dublin due to its diverse population and businesses run by Mexicans located next to it. Various types of businesses were examined here including grocery stores, restaurants, and student exchange agencies across multiple genders age groups backgrounds

#### 1.7 Dissertation structure

#### Chapter 1: Introduction

The background of this research topic. An explanation of migration, specifically from Mexican people, and the importance of studying their challenges to fill the literature gap with defined research objectives and questions.

#### Chapter 2: Literature Review

The review of existing research, theories, journals, and books, among others related to entrepreneurs and entrepreneurship, migration and case of studies, the economic growth and innovation in Ireland, the explanation of the framework for this research, and the challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs.

#### Chapter 3: Research Methodology

This chapter explains the methods and procedures used in this study. It discusses the Qualitative design with the collection method of a semi-structured interview. Defining the participant criteria, and techniques for the data analysis, and establishing the ethical considerations and limitations.

#### Chapter 4: Research findings and discussion

This chapter presents and discusses the actual findings, organized by the research objectives. Each one discussed with journal articles and noted similarities and differences with them. Practical implications for support organizations and networking.

#### Chapter 5: Conclusions and Recommendations

The discussion of the key findings based on the research. The chapter stresses the need for tailored support services Some recommendations for future research, include supportive changes and mechanisms.

# Chapter 2: Literature review

#### 2.1 Introduction

This chapter reviews the existing studies and literature on the main challenges Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs face when starting a business in Dublin.

First, a definition of entrepreneur and entrepreneurship and an explanation of the concepts related to entrepreneurship, a discussion of three Theories of entrepreneurship with some common characteristics of entrepreneurs according to scholars, and finally a discussion of entrepreneurship trends globally.

Second, a definition of migrant and immigrant with a discussion of some immigration trends globally, social and cultural impacts, and finally some case studies of immigrant contributions to various sectors.

Third, identify the factors that contribute to Ireland's economic growth and innovation, the role of innovation, and the challenges that may affect new businesses, particularly those started by migrants.

Fourth, an explanation of Isenberg's entrepreneurial ecosystem model as a theoretical framework to analyze and identify challenges and opportunities of the entrepreneurial ecosystem in Dublin.

Fifth, an explanation of the demographic profile, a discussion of regulatory & legal, financial, cultural & social, market, support challenges, and some business attempts of Mexican migrants in Dublin, due to this group represents an unexplored area of study, particularly the diverse motivations, barriers, and challenges.

Finally, the author's conclusion is to provide a comprehensive understanding of the gaps in literature found by these entrepreneurs and remark on the gaps in the current literature.

# 2.2 Entrepreneur and Entrepreneurship

## 2.2.1 Definition of entrepreneur and entrepreneurship

The term entrepreneur comes from the French word 'entreprende', which literally translates to "to do something" or "one who undertakes", this can be related to a person who initiates something like a project or business venture. An entrepreneur is someone who seeks opportunities in upcoming challenges and creates new ideas or businesses that others haven't tried previously (Sage Publications India Pvt Ltd, 2021). It is also someone who identifies a gap and provides a product or service that people are willing to pay for (Tracy, 2019). This gap could be filled by leading their own business, expanding the family business, or managing a sector (or all) of another person's business, no matter if it is private or public (Sildeberg, 2016).

Entrepreneurship is more than just starting and running a business. It means looking for new ideas, finding and using opportunities, and creating value from them. Joseph Schumpeter (1934) argues that entrepreneurship is a process of creating new combinations of a solution or idea, which can lead to new products, methods of production, new sources of materials, new markets, or new types of organizations

Generally, business activities involve more a management routine of established standards and procedures of a business than creating fundamentally new ones. Whereby, for Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs is fundamental to identify gaps in the market to succeed and create or adapt an idea or business model to understand the local market.

# 2.2.2 Types of entrepreneurship

Entrepreneurship takes different forms, each one with its unique characteristics and goals. Social entrepreneurship is about using business ideas to solve problems. Unlike a traditional business that focuses on making money, social entrepreneurs aim to solve social issues and create a positive impact on society. An example of this is Muhammad Yunus, the CEO and founder of Grameen Bank who developed microfinance to give small loans to poor people, helping them to improve their lives (Landry, 2024). However, many social enterprises also aim to be financially

sustainable, so they are forced to generate some profit on their social missions. This could change their original purpose.

Tech entrepreneurship focuses on the commercialization of new technologies, resulting into successful businesses. These entrepreneurs focus on creating new technologies, in many fields such as software biotechnology, and electronics. Companies like Apple, Google, and Tesla are great examples of successful tech entrepreneurship and economic growth (Bresnahan & Trajtenberg, 1995). It is important to mention that not all companies succeed, and many startups could go bankrupt or dissolve in the first five years.

Intrapreneurship or corporate entrepreneurship occurs mostly in established companies, or big companies, where employees act like entrepreneurs by developing a new product, service, or processes that improve the company more competitively or efficiently. This form of entrepreneurship helps large organizations to stay innovative and adapt to market changes (Pinchot, 1985). Unfortunately, some bureaucratic processes and resistance to change within the companies would forge barriers to the company.

Each type of entrepreneurship has the potential to grow and develop, explaining with examples gives the pros and cons of the idea of how adaptability and resilience help immigrant entrepreneurs to succeed or fail in different areas.

# 2.2.3 Theories of entrepreneurship

As previously discussed about the types of entrepreneurship, different theories explain how to become an entrepreneur. One of the most important theories is Schumpeter's theory of Innovation (1934), where the main job of an entrepreneur is to create new ideas and products. This results in using resources in new ways that can change or improve existing markets. Schumpeter also formulated the idea of creative destruction, which explains how old industries and products are constantly being replaced by new ones, and how this process helps the economy to grow and improve over time. Unfortunately, in real-world scenarios, some ambiguous processes, competitive pressures, or even market reforms cannot help entrepreneurs in their innovation, resulting in a lack of institutional support (Piore, 2007).

In contrast to Schumpeter, another scholar Israel Kirzner (1973) views entrepreneurship primarily as a process of discovery. According to Kizner, entrepreneurs are people who are particularly alert to opportunities others cannot see. This alertness gives them the advantage of identifying and working on market inefficiencies or gaps, leading to developing opportunities and economic welfare. It is arguable that Kirzner's theory does not necessarily innovate in Schumpeter's sense, and that his theory might overlook deeply systemic issues and opportunities for change. It is important to understand the period of time when Kirzner wrote this theory, being more alert to opportunities (Korsgaard, et al., 2016).

In a really good sense, anyone can learn and apply entrepreneurial principles, no matter their country of precedence, age, gender, or cultural background. Entrepreneurship is not restricted to a selected few with specific characteristics, is accessible to anyone willing to learn and apply the right methodologies.

Peter Drucker (1985), believed that entrepreneurship is a discipline that can be learned and practiced, and with the help of a systematic innovation, which is organized and with a purpose, might offer economic and social innovation. The authors argue that promoting a bureaucratic or hard-to-understand structured approach could reduce creativity and unconventional thinking, where this implementation can be challenging, particularly in risky environments.

# 2.2.4 Characteristics of Entrepreneurs

This part is focused on some associated skills with success and how these characteristics help entrepreneurs solve the challenges of starting and growing a business.

Some entrepreneurs often do activities with uncertain results, willing to take risks. This willingness to take risks is essential for trying new ideas and opportunities that other people might avoid and differentiate as entrepreneurs (Calindo, et al., 2014). With innovation, entrepreneurs can create new ideas and implement them to succeed. On the other hand, creative thinking helps them to find unique solutions and create value that sets them apart from their competitors (Drucker, 1985). To achieve this unique solution, entrepreneurs could fail, and face problems and failures; resilience will bounce them back from difficulties and keep going despite challenges,

making it fundamental for long-term success (Ayala and Manzano, 2014). Successful entrepreneurs have a clear vision of what they want to achieve; helping them with strategic decisions and motivating them to reach their goals (Baum, et al., 1998). Lastly, entrepreneurs will lead people or teams, and they need to inspire and motive others; good leadership includes good communication, making, decisions, and creating a positive work environment (Vecchio, 2003).

#### 2.2.5 Entrepreneurship Trends

Businesses and entrepreneurship have changed significantly in the past decade with the help of technological advancement, migration, and changing economic conditions. Globalization has improved connectivity between countries or regions and their markets, providing entrepreneurs with a variety of opportunities but also increased competition so it is important to understand any cultural context and regulatory environment (Autio, et al., 2014). This connection has been achieved by digital technologies and how they are reshaping commerce to e-commerce with the help of digital platforms and social media, helping new people to start businesses with minimum capital (Nambisan, 2017). Increased connectivity has also triggered the alarms of being more aware of environmental and social issues, as the social entrepreneur, where businesses prioritize social responsibility and environmental sustainability (Parrish, 2010).

# 2.3 Migrant and Immigrant

# 2.3.1 Definition of migrant, immigrant, migration, and immigration

Migration has been always a fundamental aspect of the human story for various reasons, such as climate change, economic opportunities, and conflicts. Because of this humanity has been on the need to move from one place to another for thousands of years. The term migrant is used to describe an individual who relocates to a different area within the same country (internal migration) or another country (international migration), either temporarily or permanently, often for

employment, better living conditions, education, or mere escape from less desirable situations; this also includes specific groupings such as labourers, refugees, asylum seekers, and international students (International Organization for Migration, 2019).

An immigrant refers to a person moving into a foreign land that isn't his motherland to settle there. One of the differences between migrants and immigrants is that the latter typically aim at establishing permanent residence in the new land by usually going through lawful processes of acquiring residency or citizenship and may adopt their customs, language, and ways of life. It is through this opportunity that immigrants also acquire certain rights and duties in their new communities like the right to work and access education and healthcare as well as being taxed (Portes and Rumbaut, 2014).

It should be noted that these are two different things – knowledge about migrants and immigrants affects legislation by the government affecting societies. Even "migrant" itself is not definite hence it could lead to misinterpretations or grouping of dissimilar persons together

# 2.3.2 Immigration Trends

#### 2.3.2.1 Global immigration trends

A significant global phenomenon is immigration. The International Organization for Migration (2020) reports that there were approximately 281 million international migrants worldwide, constituting around 3.6% of the global population. Among other factors, economic opportunities and political stability have made high-income countries such as the United States, Germany or Saudi Arabia be primary destinations for migrants.

#### 2.3.2.1 Irish immigration trends

Over the last few decades, Ireland has seen a large influx of immigrants. Once a country known for its emigration, during Ireland's Celtic Tiger years (1990s to early 2000s) it became an attractive destination for immigrants. In its report, the Central Statistics Office (CSO), it was reported that approximately 13% of the Irish population were born outside Ireland in the year 2019. Immigration continues to shape Ireland's demographic and economic landscape significantly by making considerable contributions to its labour market as well as cultural diversity

#### 2.3.2.2 Mexican immigration to Ireland

Mexican immigration to Ireland is relatively small compared to other immigrant groups but recent trends suggest otherwise. According to data from Ireland's Department of Justice and Equality (2020), there has been consistent growth in Mexican nationals residing in Ireland who are looking towards education opportunities and jobs within sectors like the hospitality industry, technology, and services offering sector.

#### 2.3.3 Social and cultural impacts

The journey from one place to another is not the hardest part of the immigrant experience, some language barriers, cultural disparities, and social integration challenges are among the most common issues that immigrants often encounter while living in different countries. This integration is important for the welfare of the immigrants as well as the cohesion within the host society (Berry, 1997).

Regarding communication, not every time does the immigrant have the same language as the new country. Therefore, some language barriers may arise, and some language fluency or the possibility of communication in the host country must be a prerequisite for accessing employment opportunities, education, and social services. Many foreigners find it difficult to learn a new language which hampers their assimilation process (Chiswick and Miller, 2001)

# 2.3.4 Case studies of immigrant contribution to various sectors

It is arguable to say that in a host country, immigration boosts various sectors by bringing in new workforce, experience, and skills. Immigrants usually resort to informal learning approaches as they strive to develop the required competencies, knowledge base, and cultural awareness that will enable them to become successful in the fields they are interested (Annen 2023). They also constitute an important part of the U.S. economy and workforce comprising 14% of its population and 17% of its labor force (Li and Kung 2023). In Canada only, immigrants represented a big share of nursing practicing nurses and healthcare support workers, making up approximately 28% (Harun and Walton-Roberts 2022). Many tech startups located in

Silicon Valley that have been established by immigrants or are filling vital job positions with fresh perspectives on technology or generating new ideas/technologies (Saxenian, 2006).

Concerning Mexican migration, Carabello and Wolfson (2021) utilized data from a large health survey called the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey to establish whether metabolic syndrome that can lead to heart disease and diabetes varies across different racial/ethnic groups. It was found that recent Mexican immigrants have a lower risk of MetS compared to US-born whites. Particularly this is because the majority of those immigrants are young people. Even if they had similar education, income, and food security as white Americans, they would still have a health advantage because of their age. Therefore, Mexican immigrants often fill essential roles in industries such as agriculture, construction, hospitality, and healthcare or where U.S. citizens do not want (Krogstad, et al., 2020).

Rodriguez-Pose and Von Berlepsch (2019) studied the relationship between diversity and economic growth in the United States, focusing on the diversity of the population, particularly from the foreign-born populations, and their positive impacts on the economic growth and how the education level does not influence the economic growth. Prenzel, et al., (2024) developed research between cultural diversity and innovative entrepreneurship across European regions and found that there was no clear differential impact between EU and non-EU on cultural proximity and stated that cultural diversity positively influences innovation on the business models.

# 2.4 Economic Growth and Innovation in Ireland

#### 2.4.1 Historical context

Ireland's economic growth, often referred to as the "Celtic Tiger" period, began in the mid-1990s and lasted until the late 2000s. During this time, the country saw unprecedented economic expansion driven by foreign direct investment (FDI), a favorable tax regime, and an educated workforce (Kirby, 2004)

According to Barry (2003), the major factors of economic growth include a liberalized economy, education investment, and strategic use of EU funds. Similarly, Boyle (2018) stresses the importance of the technology sector and multinational corporations that contributed greatly to propelling Ireland's Economy. Unfortunately, a deep recession occurred as a result of global financial crisis in 2008 which affected Ireland badly. Nevertheless, according to Whelan (2014), from the mid-2010s, this country managed to get back on its feet with robust recovery mechanisms such as financial reforms and austerity measures. McGuinness, et al., (2020) revealed in recent studies how economic growth returned in Ireland after the recession with an emphasis on FDI mostly from Google, Facebook & Apple tech companies. These firms have largely invested in Ireland due to it is favourable business environment coupled with access into the EU market.

#### 2.4.2 Entrepreneurship in Ireland

Diversity in entrepreneurship often leads to innovation. In their research, Karlsson, et al., (2019) found that the success of a business depends on several factors: where the business is located, networking, knowledge sharing, the role of institutions, and how important the environment, external knowledge, institutions, and business ecosystems are for innovation and their influence.

In Ireland, one in seven people plans to start a business in the next three years with an increase of 9.7% of young people aged from 18 to 24 years old from 2021 in comparison to 2018 (Department of Enterprise, Trade and Employment, 2022). According to the Central Statistics Office (CSO) (2022) between the period of 2015 and 2020, 106,904 new businesses were established in Ireland, creating 28,151 new jobs in 2020. The key business sectors are Industry, construction, distribution, financial & insurance, and mainly the services sector with 16,721 permanent jobs seconded by the construction sector with 6,211. Unfortunately, these same sectors have the highest number of business closures with 13,237, representing 76.3% of the total deaths by sector. In 2015, 18,100 businesses started, and from those 12,150 were still active in 2020 representing 67.1%, in comparison to 2019 when 14,113 founded businesses and 13,958 were still active in the market in their first year (CSO, 2022).

The motivations to start a business from Irish entrepreneurs are varied. The top three reasons are to build wealth (59%), make a difference in the world (58%), and earn a living because of job scarcity (56%) according to The Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (GEM, 2022). The motivation to start a business due to job scarcity has increased from 41% in 2019, likely due to the COVID-19 pandemic.

The GEM (2022) has researched that Ireland has a high rate of intrapreneurship, which means employees starting new projects within their companies. About 8.5% of employees started a business meanwhile working in the last three years (GEM, 2022). However, this rate has been declining over the past four years. Ireland also has a high rate of people leaving their businesses, with 6.9% of adults reporting they have recently exited their business (GEM, 2022). The main reason for these exits was the chance to sell the business.

Most early-stage entrepreneurs in Ireland are working in consumer services such as retail, restaurants, and personal services. This sector makes up over half (54%) of early-stage businesses, which is higher than in 2019 (GEM, 2022). Fewer entrepreneurs are focused on business-to-business services (22%) or manufacturing (19%) (GEM, 2022). Compared to other European countries, early-stage entrepreneurs in Ireland are less likely to use digital technologies to sell their products or services.

# 2.5 Theoretical Framework: Isenberg's Entrepreneurial Ecosystem Model

# 2.5.1 Definition of the entrepreneurial ecosystem

Being an entrepreneur demands different skills, goals, actions, support systems, attitudes, values, and social networks. All these components must work together and create what scholars define as an entrepreneurial ecosystem.

Kuratko (2024) defines an entrepreneurial ecosystem as a community of interconnected people and the socioeconomic context that supports them. This idea compares entrepreneurship to a natural ecosystem, where different groups of people,

suppliers, buyers, companies, institutions, and customers work together on entrepreneurial projects.

Stam and Spigel (2018) develop beyond this and define the players and elements that work together to help and foster entrepreneurs to be successful in a specific area. This is defined in four main components (1) people and things are connected, (2) organized in a specific way, (3) promoting productive entrepreneurship, and (4) in a specific location.

#### 5.2.2 Overview of Isenberg's Model

Isenberg (2010) encompasses the definition of entrepreneurial ecosystem and develops a model that helps us understand the challenges that affect entrepreneurship and lists six domains of entrepreneurial ecosystems: policy, finance, culture, support, human capital, and markets.

Isenberg explains that every entrepreneurial ecosystem is different because it grows in its own way, depending on its unique circumstances. Every ecosystem is connected to a specific area but can vary in size. The ecosystems can be specific to a town, a city, or a country. Even more, some ecosystems can be just found in a specific industry, while others could involve multiple sectors (Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) GmbH, 2018)

#### 2.5.2.1 Policy

The policy domain highlights three main points. The first one is related to how governments should work with private businesses from the beginning and how they must be involved in asking business leaders for advice on how to make an easy way to start a business. With this solution, the private sector can help shape policies and programs that support entrepreneurship. The second point is that governments should set up organizations that help entrepreneurs, such as research centres and international offices and they should also create places where government and business leaders can talk and work together. The last point is regarding the existing laws, rules, and policies that will affect new entrepreneurs and those who have started

businesses before, such as tax rates, education and training laws, research and development, immigration, trade, infrastructure, and government support.

#### 2.5.2.2 Finance

Capital is necessary to start a business and a consistent and steady supply of money allows a business to grow and expand with investment opportunities. This financial support benefits the economy with competition and job opportunities. Governments can help with this by making capital markets more open, simplifying taxes, and ensuring strong financial practices. It is also possible to support new businesses by removing obstacles and creating programs that make it easier to start a company. Unfortunately, it is clear that getting access to finance is a major challenge for startups, and many people rely on bank loans or family savings, which means a minimal amount of capital and makes them heavily dependent on an immediate cash flow from the sales of the business. Both of these financing methods can lead to bankruptcy a recession, bigger competition, or even sanitary emergencies (Department of Jobs, Enterprise, and Innovation, 2014).

#### 2.5.2.2.1 Finance options

Crowdfunding is a more recent way to get funds for a business or project where an entrepreneur could ask many people for small donations or contributions from a broad audience, usually through the Internet. The investors who contribute, often do not each other but are interested in the project. Initially crowdfunding emerged as a platform to help mainly artists, musicians, and other creative people. Nowadays, it can be used to raise money from charities to secure investment capital for startups (Boslaugh, 2022). However, is important to highlight that the marketing campaign to attract new investors could be more expensive than the project itself. Additionally, the success rates of these companies could not reach their goal, information from Kickstarter shows that 367,610 projects could not be financed (Kickstarter, 2023).

Venture capital (VC) is a form of financing a business, where money or funds are given to startups and small businesses. These investments are typically high-risk, but the investors seek long-term growth potential and are very profitable. Nowadays, venture capitalists act more as conservative bankers focusing on minimizing risk and maximizing returns, investing in more profitable or unicorn industries such as IT or computer businesses (Zider, 1998). To be clear, this could be a double-edged sword

for entrepreneurs on the one hand could offer access to big sources of funding and valuable mentorship; on the other hand, it requires a significant loss of equity and control.

Debt financing means borrowing funds from someone else with the obligation to repay them win an extra fee for borrowing it. It is a traditional method for a business to get the needed funding. one key advantage of this type of finance option is the option to pay the interest from the borrowing when it is calculated as corporate income tax, helping the owners to save money on taxes (Halíček and Karfíková, 2022).

Equity finance is defined by the OECD (2009) as "all financial resources that are provided to firms in return for an ownership interest. Equity investors have no guarantee that any specific amount of money will be returned. Rather, their return on investment will be determined by the firm's success. They may sell their shares in the firm if a market exists, or they may get a share of the proceeds if the firm is sold".

Bootstrapping is when the entrepreneur, uses his or her resources, money from initial sales, or savings methods to start a business. It is a way to keep the business under control and not request debt or equity finance. Furthermore, according to Bhide (1992), bootstrapping encourages financial discipline as well as innovation since entrepreneurs must come up with innovative solutions that would enable them to sustain their firms through limited means. Despite the advantages, bootstrapping can be exhausting and slow down the growth of the business compared to having access to substantial capital. The key to successful bootstrapping lies in managing cash flow effectively and continuously reinvesting profits into the business.

#### 2.5.2.3Culture

In the cultural domain, the entrepreneur has to face the values and attitudes of the society around him. A positive culture in the society will lead them to try new opportunities and make them comfortable to take risks at starting their business, and if fails occur will be accepted and entrepreneurs will be more likely to keep trying even when things are not at their best. Culture includes some arts, norms, social interactions, laws, or customs of people in a specific nation, region, or society. This same culture can be found in organizations where everyone follows certain behaviours, which is called corporate culture (Aryal, 2021). Furthermore, a strong entrepreneurial culture

helps to build networks where entrepreneurs can support and learn from each other, but over-focusing on big success stories can make feel people smaller from their achievements and educate them to do not only focus on the profit.

Hayton, George, & Zahra (2002) developed research on the relationship between national culture and entrepreneurship. First, national culture has a deep influence in entrepreneurs and shapes their personality, attitude, and behaviour, such as individualism, risk-taking, and being proactive. Second, there are differences in entrepreneurial activity, necessities, and innovation between different countries, and these differences can be explained by the cultural values, resources, and norms in each country. Third, discussed how national culture affects things such as how entrepreneurs make decisions or effectuation, the family involvement in businesses, and immigrants starting businesses. Finally, they agree that is necessary to do more research to fully understand how formal rules and informal cultural factors could enable or limit entrepreneurship.

#### 2.5.2.4 Human Capital

This domain focuses on the acquisition of skilled, educated, and capable people who can start and run a business. Investing in good education and training requires money and time, and it can take years to see the benefits from both and could be some more challenges too or even the skilled people move to other countries for better opportunities representing a big loss of workforce. To have the most human capital, it is important to create good conditions to retain talented people in the country, such as good job opportunities, a high-quality life, and a supportive environment for starting a business. Achieving this requires careful planning and a long-term development plan.

Arshed, Rauf, and Bukhari (2024) focused on the impact of different levels of education on entrepreneurial intentions, evaluating primary, secondary, and tertiary education levels and how the three levels of education provide knowledge, skills, and confidence to the people fostering entrepreneurship. However, education is not the only one that affects positively entrepreneurship, business ownership experience can affect it positively or negatively and it is necessary to balance it (Bao, et al., 2023).

Marvel, Davis, and Sproul (2014) evaluated 109 articles of on theories like work experience, education, and entrepreneurial experience, with an emphasis on firm performance, and suggested exploring different types of knowledge and skills in various economic contexts, incorporating corporate entrepreneurship, and establishing causal relationships through longitudinal studies. Marvel, et al., (2014) stated that "theoretical perspectives from strategic management have dominated much of the conversation in the human capital entrepreneurship literature, consistent with other areas of entrepreneurship research... human capital entrepreneurship research could benefit from integrating cognitive, learning, network tie, and motivational perspectives."

#### 2.5.2.5 Markets

The importance of markets relies on access to a wider customer base both internationally and within their localities to entrepreneurs (Lehman, et al., 2014). It means paying attention to consumer wants, distribution outlets as well as promotional tactics. However, there are several things to be aware of when operating in this manner. A favourable market environment can promote business expansion and invention that leads to economic growth and job creation (Lehman, et al., 2014) On the other hand, markets that are too competitive might kill start-ups. Regulations should therefore find a way of protecting companies but at the same time not subjecting them to so many controls; such a balance is necessary for promoting commerce. However, much competition can encourage new ideas among players in the market forcing them to improve their products continuously (Lehman, et al., 2014). Nevertheless, intense competition or other barriers can sometimes prevent people from establishing new businesses. Moreover, excessive focus on success stories may undermine small businesses. Finally, market policies must be fair to all entrepreneurs rather than those with high resources or connections.

A marginalized group can be emancipated through entrepreneurship where they can create businesses, products, and processes that may mitigate their structural disadvantages. There are two essential facets of convergence between market forces and emancipatory concerns: ends-compatibility (this is the extent to which market outcomes match those of emancipation) and means-compatibility (these refer to resource constraints faced by marginalized entrepreneurs) (Lewis and Crabbe, 2024).

Returnee migrants have a greater tendency towards self-employment with many starting small firms financed by savings from abroad. The research demonstrates the economic costs and benefits of temporary migration as dangerous entrepreneurial investments that allow people to open up new organizations. A higher repayment probability for migration loans than start-up business loans is accompanied by lower default rates (Bossavie, et al., 2024).

#### 2.5.2.6 Supports

The entrepreneurship support domain is essential for the success of entrepreneurs. Without good infrastructure, financial institutions, legal services, and mentorships, people can hardly establish or develop their companies. Nonetheless, it's necessary to strike a balance, because if the entrepreneurs excessively depend on these system supports, they may not learn how to solve problems alone and this makes them not self-reliant or independent. This in turn restricts their ability to innovate and adapt. Furthermore, such support must be accessed by all entrepreneurs fairly without focusing only in some people only since that would lead to inequitable advantages as well as disparities.

Zhidebekkyzy and Zada (2021) compared state support policies for entrepreneurship across thirty countries with incomes at different levels juxtaposing high, middle, and low-income countries; hence discussed income-dependent differences in state support measures with lessons for developing/underdeveloped countries. Natalia DELIU (2024) noted that while government support is essential in creating a favourable environment for enterprising activities; it should not entirely rely on its shoulders since technology commercialization needs an education system supported by universities and both government and universities could develop Small Business Development Centres and business incubators to provide valuable resources and assistance to small businesses and entrepreneurs.

In a study conducted by Adha, et al., (2023), they discussed the role of family support in shaping students' entrepreneurial intentions and argued that family support, together with entrepreneurship education can greatly align students' intentions towards entrepreneurship, pointing out the importance of a supportive family environment in augmenting entrepreneurial aspirations. Tahir, et al., (2023) looked into the connection between perceived support and entrepreneurship

intention amongst young Omanis particularly concerning gender as a moderator and their Findings show that perceived educational and structural support positively influenced entrepreneurship intention while relating support had no significant effect. It was also noted that for males and females more customized measures are needed because gender moderated the relationship between perceived support and entrepreneurship intention.

# 2.6 Challenges faced by Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs

The population of Mexican migrants in Dublin is relatively small but has shown significant growth in recent years. The number of Mexican nationals residing in Ireland increased from no more than 1,500 in 2011 (Mullally, 2011) to approximately between 1,001 to 10,000 in 2016 (CSO, 2016). This increase can be attributed to various factors, including economic opportunities, educational pursuits, and familial connections.

# 2.6.1 Regulatory and legal challenges

#### 2.6.1.1 Visa work permit issues

One of the major difficulties faced by immigrant entrepreneurs is the legal barriers that can prevent Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin from establishing and maintaining businesses. In addition, scholars find that the required documentation is hard to come by which may inhibit potential entrepreneurs (Barrett and Vershinina, 2017). Moreover, some visas are characterized by uncertainty and temporary nature making it difficult for long-term business planning and investment (Desiderio, 2014).

#### 2.6.1.2 Business Registration and Legal Compliance

The registration process of a business and ensuring compliance with the law afterward are also impediments. Many immigrant entrepreneurs may be unfamiliar with local regulations, implying an inability to understand or meet compliance requirements (Kloosterman, et al., 1999). For Mexican entrepreneurs, sorting the Irish business law without adequate legal support creates delays and possible legal problems (Barrett and Vershinina, 2017). The differences in legal and business practices between Mexico and Ireland makes this situation worse.

#### 2.6.2 Financial Challenges

#### 2.6.2.1 Access to funding and financial services

Access to funding is a major challenge for immigrant entrepreneurs. However, scholars have consistently pointed out that immigrants experience difficulties in accessing loans or any other financial support (Ram, et al., 2017). Factors like perceived instability and lack of credit history in the home country make banks and other financial institutions consider immigrant entrepreneurs as high-risk clients (Mickiewicz, et al., 2017). Consequently, this poses a particularly difficult problem for Mexican entrepreneurs since they may lack the essential financial networks and limited access to traditional lending institutions.

#### 2.6.2.2 Credit and investment Barriers

Private investors and venture capitalists are also less likely to invest in businesses owned by immigrants. According to Carter, et al. (2008), many investors believe that immigrants cannot be successful businessmen because they do not understand the local market or language. Another barrier faced by immigrant business owners is the lack of mentoring opportunities or investment choices that could be available to their native-born counterparts (Sequeira, Carr, & Rasheed, 2009).

# 2.6.3 Cultural and Social Challenges

#### 2.6.3.1 Language Barriers

Language is a significant problem, even though both languages share a common origin in the ancient Indo-European Language family, both have evolved quite differently over the centuries (Dominguez, 2021). The differences in vowel and consonant phonemes, diphthongs, triphthongs, word and sentence stress, and pronunciation difficulties for Spanish speakers learning English, resulting in that Spanish speakers face challenges in pronouncing certain sounds in English that do not exist in their native language (Silva Valencia, 2022). For Dublin's Mexican immigrants, language challenges may limit access to customers, suppliers, or regulatory bodies (Chrysostome and Arcand, 2009). In turn, such obstacles in businesses complicate even harder customer relationships as well as bureaucratic processes (Ram, et al., 2014).

#### 2.6.3.2 Cultural Differences

Different cultures can affect different aspects of business like their management styles to customer desires and expectations. Changing a few sentences to the point where they are no longer relevant does not help what is being said here. In their research Jones, et al. (2014) in the UK found that this can lead to various social and economic barriers that curtail market opportunities and make doing business in the country less welcoming to newcomers. Many new migrant entrepreneurs in the area of study, mostly work in markets with low value, similar to older immigrant communities even though they have new and creative ideas, they still face the challenges of getting a loan from regular banks and risk opening in a new market.

#### 2.6.4 Market Challenges

#### 2.6.4.1 Market Access and Competition

Mexican entrepreneurs, among others, trying to sell goods or services in established markets dominated by native enterprises, often with a market domain, will encounter difficulties. Kloosterman and Rath (2001), highlight that many times market access is limited by factors such as a lack of knowledge of local markets or established networks. The opportunities for immigrant entrepreneurs are different depending on the country, city, and neighborhood they are in because can vary due the offer and demand of their product. Thus, this affects how they can start and run their business. Besides this, immigrant entrepreneurs face stiff competition from native businesses (Desiderio 2014).

#### 2.6.4.2 Customer Base and Marketing Strategies

Marketing strategies to build customer bases are essential for business success. Due to cultural differences and a lack of market knowledge, immigrant entrepreneurs are often baffled in understanding and accessing their target customers, factors such as age, education, gender, and business plan influence sales growth and profitability for entrepreneurs. (Masurel, et al., 2002). For Mexican entrepreneurs in Ireland, designing marketing strategies that appeal to the local Irish population and the wider immigrant community requires a superb knowledge of different consumer tastes (Carter, et al., 2015).

#### 2.6.5 Support Systems

#### 2.6.5.1 Availability and Effectiveness of Support Networks and Services

Crucial support networks and services are important facilitators for successful immigrant entrepreneurship. They can also enormously impact business output through their presence or absence. The literature underscores access to mentoring, entrepreneurial guidance, and networking opportunities (Desiderio, 2014). However, there is always a disparity between available support and what entrepreneurs need (Ram, et al., 2017). Culturally relevant and accessible support services are difficult to find for Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin.

#### 2.7 Conclusions

Different obstacles have to be overcome by Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin such as complex normative environments, financial funding, and cultural, and marketing-related barriers. The literature points out wide perspectives on these problems, but big gaps as well. Upon reviewing the literature, it becomes evident that there are logical consistencies when identifying the multi-faceted challenges facing immigrant entrepreneurs. However, some arguments in the literature lack depth and empirical support. For example, while it is known that there are financial impediments faced by many of them no exploration has been done as to what specific financial products or policies could help improve this situation (Mickiewicz, et al., 2017). At the same time, there is a tendency to discuss cultural and social challenges in general terms without considering the different experiences of various immigrant groups such as Mexicans (Barrett and Vershinina, 2017).

It is needed to do more targeted research to provide a better understanding of Mexican entrepreneurs' unique experiences facing their challenges to carry out effective support mechanisms into place. These gaps represent opportunities for the government, entrepreneurs and researchers alike as they provide insights for academic knowledge for present-day and future, and ways forward as well as fostering an inclusive entrepreneurial ecosystem some several gaps that remain are

more targeted studies on Mexican entrepreneurs, due (1) most studies generalize immigrant experiences without considering the context of different immigrant groups; (2) there is a lack of studies tracking the signs of progress and challenges of immigrant entrepreneurs over time, such studies could provide deeper insights of the period of time challenges and successes; (3) while the importance of support networks is recognized, there is limited research on the effectiveness of specific support programs and initiatives for immigrant entrepreneurs; (4) the literature often treats challenges as separate entities rather than interconnected issues; (5) how do immigration and business policies in Ireland compare with those in other countries in supporting or hindering Mexican migrant entrepreneurship; (6) there is limited or zero exploration of the specific challenges faced by female Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin; (7) there are no comparative studies that examine the different immigration businesses across Dublin and specially Mexican entrepreneurs.

Having said that, this research will focus on seven research objectives that will try to discuss the author's main opportunities that needed to be addressed.

## Chapter 3: Research and methodology

### 3.1 Introduction

This chapter helps to identify and understand the main challenges based on the gaps in the literature review from Mexican migrants with the support of a wellstructured research method.

To achieve this, the author chose the research 'Onion' by Saunders, Lewis & Thornhill (2015) to explain the steps in the research process. Interpretivism is the research philosophy chosen to carry out the Semi-structured interviews to gather detailed stories and experiences from the participants instead of just numbers and statistics to understand deeply their feelings, and thoughts, and how do they deal with their challenges.

In order to obtain the most relevant information, a sample of seven entrepreneurs was carefully selected to gather a diverse, capable, and valuable perspective for the findings. It is important to highlight first, that each participant has been informed and approved of their participation to conduct responsible and ethical research; second, this research was strictly done in the city of Dublin, which could be referred to as a small sample size, and therefore cannot be generalized to the whole country.

### 3.2 The research aims and objectives

Research methods refer to the methodologies used by people to investigate scientific questions in a standardized course of action. These investigations are done by researchers who are specialized in different fields, to find facts validate or improve theories, or create new plans or strategies based on their findings (Keenan, 2022). Therefore, the purpose of this study is to fill a space in the literature gap where relevant or meaningful research has been done on Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs when starting a business in Dublin.

Based on the positive impacts on economic growth due to the diversity of their population and the relation between how the last one also influence positively the innovation on business models (Rodriguez-Pose and Von Berlepsch, 2019; Prenzel, et al., 2024). The following research objectives have been set to fulfil this aim using the Entrepreneurial Ecosystem of Isenberg (2010) – see Table

Table 1. Research Objectives

Research Objective 1	Identify and analyse the main challenges faced by		
	Mexican migrant entrepreneurs		
Research Objective 2	Identify and analyse the policy challenges faced by		
	Mexican entrepreneurs		
Research Objective 3	Identify and analyse the financial challenges faced by		
	Mexican entrepreneurs		
Research Objective 4	Identify and analyse the cultural challenges faced by		
	Mexican entrepreneurs		
Research Objective 5	Identify and analyse the market challenges faced by		
	Mexican entrepreneurs		
Research Objective 6	Identify and analyse the human capital challenges faced		
	by Mexican entrepreneurs		
Research Objective 7	Identify and analyse the support challenges faced by		
	Mexican entrepreneurs		

### 3.3 Research philosophy and design

When carrying out research, a research philosophy supports the methodology and guides on how the study will be designed, executed, and interpreted. For this dissertation, the research philosophy is framed using the Research Onion from Saunders, et al. (2015), which provides a broad structure of six layers that help to understand and apply different research philosophies, approaches, strategies, time horizons, techniques, and procedures.

The outermost and most important layer is the research philosophy, where the first step is to identify the different research philosophies, where interpretivism is deemed as the most appropriate for this study. Interpretivism argues that researchers need to study the social phenomena as an all, considering all aspects together; and clarify that there are many different realities, not just only one (Howson, 2021). Saunders, et al. (2015) argue that researchers need to recognize that studying people is not the same as any objects, and that in life each human takes one role. On the other hand, "Interpretivism is related to constructivism. It holds that social reality is a subjective construction based on interpretation and interaction" (Quinlan, 2011). This philosophy particularly allows us to interact with the participants, see things from their point of view, and make an interpretation of their experiences within a bigger social and cultural context.

The following table is a brief summary of the comparison of different research philosophies with Interpretivism.

Table 2. Differences between philosophies research strategies

Philosophy	Ontology	Epistemology	Methodology
Interpretivism	Subjective,	Interpretations	Qualitative
	socially	and meanings	(interviews,
	constructed		observations)
Positivism	Objective,	Empirical	Quantitative
	external reality	observation	(surveys,
		and	experiments)
		measurement	
Pragmatism	Practical,	Practical	Mixed
	based on	application	methods
	what works	and usefulness	
Realism	Independent	Observable	Mixed
	reality with	and	methods
	structures	theoretical	
		knowledge	

### 3.3.1 Positivism, Pragmatism, and Realism approaches.

Positivism argues that is important to study social science by looking specifically at how behaviours and other social phenomena are connected in a cause-and-effect manner, this can be directly observed or measured (Howson, 2021). This natural scientist viewpoint is focused on studying social realities and is aimed at finding general patterns or laws, similar to how scientists on the field discover regularities in nature (Saunders, et al., 2015). This approach might be using surveys or questionnaires as well but focused on testing ideas and predicting actions, missing the personal experiences and some cultural information that leads to affecting the interviewed entrepreneurs.

Pragmatism is a philosophy focused on personal experiences and guide the researcher to use practical methods to achieve their goals effectively suggesting them that instead of relying only on theories or abstract ideas, prioritize actions that work best in situations in real life. Pragmatist philosophers believe that education should focus on continuous growth and practical learning experiences rather than just theoretical knowledge, emphasizing understanding through direct experience and the observation of the phenomenon of the real world rather than relying solely on ideas (Ozmon and Craver, 2008; Moore, 1961; Smith, 2021). Unfortunately, pragmatism prioritizes more practical solutions, which could lead to less emphasis on the entrepreneur's experiences and beliefs. Thus, this philosophy should work better in practice than in a broader theoretical framework.

Realism philosophy comes from the social science belief that social phenomena (institutions, norms, and policies) exist independently and have effects even if we cannot see or understand them completely. It means that there are deep structures and mechanisms in society that cause things to happen, and these exist independently of our thoughts or opinions. It can be explained into two different realism, first as strong realism focuses on the physical and concrete parts of society; second as moderated realism which looks at both physical structures and the ideas, beliefs, and conversations (Buch, 2023). This philosophy is a branch of epistemology and shares similarities with positivism in that it supports a scientific approach to knowledge development, and assumes that reality can be observed, measured, and understood through empirical data (Saunders, et al., 2015). This could lead to a combination of qualitative and quantitative research methods, while qualitative

methods provide depth, quantitative methods focus on measurements, therefore this could blind the original focus.

### 3.3.2 Qualitative or quantitative research methods.

There are two main data collection techniques and data analysis procedures: qualitative and quantitative methods. Quantitative research methods are concerned more with collecting and analysing numerical data helping to identify patterns, test hypotheses, and make predictions with the help of statistics, tables, and graphs (Saunders, et al, 2015). These methods start with a theory or idea that they then test using data (Creswell, 2014). On the other hand, qualitative research methods are focused more on detailed information about people's experiences and opinions with the help of interviews (Saunders, et al, 2015). These methods are especially useful in areas where there is a lack of existing information (Denzin & Lincoln, 2018).

Both qualitative and quantitative research methods have their strengths and weaknesses. A possible advantage of qualitative methods help the researchers to make adjustments during the research process based on emerging findings, but their results may not be generalizable to a larger population due to the slower process of data collection and analysis (Polit and Beck, 2010; Ritchie, et al., 2013). Meanwhile, quantitative methods are good for testing ideas and finding patterns in large groups, they also help the researcher to reduce the bias through standardized data collection and analysis procedures, making them objective and efficient (Fowler, 2014; Saunders, et al., 2015). However, they are less flexible in adapting to unexpected findings during research and may overlook the complexity of human experiences or fail to capture their context (Robson and McCartan, 2016, Saunders et al. 2015).

The main motivation for this research is to identify and understand how the participants perceive the Dublin entrepreneurial ecosystem. Secondly to understand the feelings of the participants gathering their valuable experiences with their businesses. Thirdly to fill the gap in the literature review about Mexican migrant entrepreneurs in Dublin. Therefore, the author has chosen the qualitative method to go more in-depth than numerical interpretation and offers some insight to support organizations, future entrepreneurs, and people interested in this specific topic about the needs and problems faced by the participants.

### 3.3.3 Inductive versus deductive research

A decisive part of the Research onion from Saunders, et al. (2015) is to understand how researchers develop and test theories. Inductive research starts with particular observations and concepts that help researchers see patterns and build theories about the case population; it is also important to point out that this research does not begin with a predetermined theory but allows the data to shape hypothesis generation as well as theory development. Thomas (2006) argues that inductive research works very well in new or poorly understood areas since it enables flexibility and discovery leading to an in-depth understanding of the contextual matters.

Alternatively, deductive research commences by having a general idea or theory that is further tested using specific data, such a method being normally involved in quantitative studies wherein researchers test hypotheses and validate them through either surveys or experiments. According to Saunders, Lewis, & Thornhill (2015), deductive reasoning is systematic and structured hence it is appropriate for testing hypotheses as well as establishing cause-effect relationships among variables. Nevertheless, it may be less flexible than inductive research due to its need for a clear hypothesis at the beginning thus making it harder for unexpected results to be accommodated.

As this study's aims have been presented previously, the author believes that an inductive approach is the most appropriate due to the particular observations of the Dublin entrepreneurial environment and to generate new ideas in the in-depth exploration of the research.

### 3.4 Data collection method: Semi-structured interviews

"Research involves defining a question or problem; creating a hypothesis, or a proposed explanation; collecting and organizing data using one or more selected research methods; and evaluating the data to draw conclusions" (Keenan, 2022). On the other hand, Saunders, et al. (2015) define Qualitative data as information that comes from diverse ways of researching things but not just numerical or quantified. For this reason, qualitative researchers believe that reality is relative to how the study

participants see things, so they must therefore plan their investigations closely with the subjects as they are looking for some trends and ideas through which they will collect their information (Guba and Lincoln, 1989; Smith, 2023). The most common features of such studies according to Kennan (2022) are: (1) researchers study the people's interaction and understanding between each other; (2) searching for common patterns or common characteristics among the people of the study; (3) due this kind investigates individual's thoughts and feelings, it may involve personal judgment on part of the researcher; (4) finally, researchers usually have knowledge or relationship with the participants, who take part, in some way.

In order to have a better understanding of the challenges of Mexican entrepreneurs, specific questions were chosen for this research for the purpose of carrying out interviews. Therefore, the use of semi-structured interviews was employed to develop a database that can easily be compared and analysed across all the interviews. This kind of interview; however, resembles an ordinary talk but it is more oriented towards professional matters; having clear objectives and some specific approaches and techniques that are not as fixed as a questionnaire with fixated questions (Kvale, 2007). Considering the previous information, the author opted to conduct semi-structured interviews to allow for further exploration of the matters under investigation depending on how participants responded. This helped to get a wider range of views on the challenges of participants without losing flexibility and depth. The flexibility means that questions were adjusted during the interview to follow interesting points raised by the participants, meanwhile, the depth of each question was crucial to meeting the research goals by gathering information for this research (Ruslin, et al., 2022).

The structure of the Semi-structured interviews was the following

- (1) Introduction of the interviewer about the purpose of the research
- (2) Information gathering from demographics and business information
- (3) Information gathering to aim of research objectives
- (4) Information gathering for further advise

It is important to state that the chosen participants had established and registered businesses in Dublin, and they were informed about the author's need for research. The interview process was roughly a one-hour session.

### 3.5 Sample selection technique and justification

For this research, the sample selection technique for examining the challenges faced by Mexican migrant entrepreneurs in Dublin is purposive sampling. Purposive sampling is also called as judgmental or selective sampling, a non-probability sampling method that involves selecting participants based on their specific knowledge and relevance to this topic (Etikan, et. al, 2016). This approach fits into the interpretivism research philosophy which aims to understand the subjective meanings and experiences of participants (Creswell and Poth, 2017).

The choice to employ purposive has different reasons. First, this study primarily seeks to gain a deep understanding of particular experiences and challenges from the Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin. With this population in mind, other random sampling methods would likely fail to provide a relevant sample size (Palinkas et al., 2015). In order to ensure that relevant respondents are selected for questions relating to their research; those with first-hand knowledge are needed for rich data inputs.

Additionally, purposive sampling allows the researcher to select participants who can offer different perspectives within the target group. It is important to understand that different Mexican entrepreneurs were interviewed to have other perspectives and capture an understanding of the various challenges encountered. The selection of these people based on criteria such as personal and demographics, business information, and the challenges faced, policy, finance, culture, market, support, and human capital of the study can encompass a broad range of experiences and challenges (Tongco, 2007).

The participants were identified through already-established businesses in Dublin and social media platforms. Initial contact will be made via emails and personal invitations, detailing the purpose of the study and ensuring voluntary participation. This approach is essential for gaining the trust and willingness of participants to share their personal experiences, which is a key aspect of semi-structured interviews (Kvale and Brinkmann, 2015).

Some information about each participant can be seen in the next table.

Table 3. Participants' information

Participant 1	Participant 5
Female	Male
Age: 48	Age: 32
Years living in Dublin: 20	Years living in Dublin: 9
Participant 2	Participant 6
Male	Female
Age: 45	Age: 35
Years living in Dublin: 11	Years living in Dublin: 9
Participant 3	Participant 7
Female	Female
Age: 38	Age: 38
Years living in Dublin: 7	Years living in Dublin: 5
Participant 4	
Female	
Age: 36	
Years living in Dublin: 8	

### 3.6 Ethical considerations

Ethical considerations are important when conducting any research, this prevents the study from breaking any general principle that protects the rights, dignity, and welfare of the people or participants involved.

This part outlines the three major ethical principles which include respect for persons, beneficence, and justice as described in the National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research in Belmont Report (1979).

This research was developed respecting all individuals means acknowledging their autonomy and dignity. The author ensured that all participants provided informed consent and fully understood the objectives, procedures as well and any risks or benefits involved. All the permissions were voluntary without any intimidation

leaving participants at liberty to withdraw from participating in it at their wish without any punishment (Laryeafio and Ogbewe, 2023).

It was ensured that any potential risks were minimized and clearly communicated to the participants that the objective was to maximize the benefit of knowledge to society (Hennessy, et al., 2022). Furthermore, it was supervised any adverse effects during the interview process to protect participants from physical, physiological, or social harm.

Finally, it was ensured that every participant was not in the category of a vulnerable group, minor, under therapeutic interventions, and the participants were described as the research category A from the Categorization of Ethical Risk document from the Human Participants Ethical Review Application Form by the National College of Ireland. The ethical considerations of this research were based on the Ethical Guidelines and Procedures for Research Involving Human Participants.

### 3.7 Data analysis method

Thematic analysis is a method that helps to identify, analyse, and report patterns in qualitative data, providing rich, detailed, and complex accounts of the information presented (Braun and Clark, 2006). This method is inspired by the interpretivism research philosophy mainly because it allows the comprehensive understanding of subjective experiences and the interpretation that people give of their actions and social words (Saunders, et al., 2019).

Furthermore, this analysis was adopted for its flexibility and systematic handling of qualitative data particularly from semi-structured interviews, helping the author to detect patterns and themes in the gathered data, which were the key points when trying to understand the different experiences and perspectives of each participant (Clarke and Braun, 2013).

The procedure to carry out this analysis is: (1) understand the content deeply by reading, listening, or viewing the records of the interviews, (2) identify and mark the most important parts of the data related to the research, (3) make a group of each mark into possible themes, (4) review and refine these themes to make sure they accurately represent the data, (5) give a clear structure of the analysis, (6) finally write

a report that explains these themes supported by quotes from the participants (Braum and Clark, 2006; Saunders, et al., 2015).

Every analysis must be reliable and trustworthy, to achieve this the author kept a detailed record of the interviews via audio file as the Ethical Guidelines and Procedures for Research Involving Human Participants. The research findings and conclusions will be discussed in the next chapter.

### 3.8 Limitations

This research involved a small number of participants, so it is important to note that this research cannot be generalized. The experiences and opinions may not represent the final argument or position of the group that the participants are supposed to reflect on, this is important because every entrepreneur had different conditions, opportunities, and motivations that lead them to begin their business. Additionally, each participant's unique personal perspective has heavily influenced the overall findings.

It also should be noted that many other entrepreneurs are not registered in Ireland's tax system, even though they use self-employed methods, whereby these individuals were not taken into account in this research.

### 3.9 Chapter Summary

This chapter gives an overview of the research design that was used to look into the main challenges faced by Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs in Dublin. The study adopts a structured approach based on Saunders, Lewis, and Thornhill's (2015) "Research Onion" framework and is supported by an interpretivism philosophy. Interpretivism is selected as it focuses on understanding social phenomena through participants' perspectives, where semi-structured interviews were carried out to gather the data. Furthermore, interpretivism is compared to other ideologies such as positivism, pragmatism, and realism.

The research aims to address the gaps in the literature by giving an insight into Mexican immigrant entrepreneurship in Dublin and the research objectives were stated using the Entrepreneurial Ecosystem model by Isenberg (2010) these include identifying and analysing challenges related to policies, finances, culture, support, human capital, and markets.

The research's ethical consideration was established following the principles of respect, beneficence and beneficence, and justice, ensuring that participants' rights and dignity are protected and where there was no vulnerable group among the participants

### Chapter 4: Research findings and discussion

### 4.1 Introduction

This chapter will present and discuss the findings of research through semistructured interviews conducted in Dublin in July 2024.

Some questions regarding their ages, sexes, years spent living in Dublin, education levels in Mexico, former jobs, and previous entrepreneurial experiences were made as part of the interview. Additionally, other questions were asked about their actual businesses such as the type, how long they have been running it, their motivations behind starting it up, their personal motivations for starting the business, and the number of current employees among others. This information provides details on the business's nature and scale.

The survey indicated that most entrepreneurs are above thirty years old; women constitute the majority. On average, respondents have spent eleven years in this city. Participants had educational backgrounds ranging from high school to a master's degree with only one practicing their profession as studied in Mexico. Half of the participants had some previous experience starting or managing their own business in Mexico which influenced them to establish one in Dublin. In contrast, while the oldest business has existed for a decade, the youngest business has just operated for 7 months. In addition, most of them solely depend on their businesses, and therefore success is crucial to them.

The major part of this chapter sought to acquire information from respondents about the challenges they face; thus, its main research question was "What are the main challenges faced by Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs in Dublin?". The sub-objectives derived from Isenberg's Entrepreneurial Ecosystem model discussed in Chapter Two also served as a guide for data collection hence building on this theory in this chapter.

The findings contribute significantly to the understanding of the problems facing Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin when starting a business exploring some gaps and helping inform future research and policy responses.

### 4.2 Qualitative research findings

The question for these research are open-ended to facilitate sufficient information gathering for quantitative data analysis.

The study findings reveal that there is no specific or common challenge faced by the participants in order to succeed and overcome them as expected. These varied responses range between bureaucracy and cultural adaptation. In this regard, dealing with such issues has necessitated support from other private services providers like company registration, taxes, and revenue payments. However, none of them received any assistance either from the government or the Local Enterprise Offices in Dublin. Therefore, the support offered does not fit their actual needs as indicated earlier by Ram, et al. (2008).

It is essential to note that every participant managed to start a business using his own savings without any loans or financing of any kind. One of them only has investment partners who helped them launch into what they do now. Bootstrapping has led to financial discipline developing among them in line with Bhide (1992) during tough times.

In the subsequent paragraphs, the author will discuss and outline the findings related to each research objective highlighting the interviewees' perspectives.

## 4.2.1 Objective 1: "Identify and analyse the main challenges faced by Mexican migrant entrepreneurs"

It should be clarified that the participants' businesses can divided into two categories: product sales and service sales, with the first with a higher number of entrepreneurs. Despite the type of business, each participant has faced a range of challenges that, are unique to it, but are interrelated and significantly impact their operations. The varied responses and bureaucratic complexity and administrative procedures can be a primary barrier.

In Europe, there is no concept of a microenterprise like we have in Mexico. In Mexico, we have a category called microenterprise, where you can get a tax

number and other requirements to establish your microenterprise. However, in Ireland, all businesses are considered large, and this is the norm. (P3)

Besides this, when the informal market becomes so widespread, no playing field is level due to this brings about more complexity for them where the rules are not adhered to by those involved in such practices since they evade laws and regulations.

Mainly the finance (challenge) and finding a good place for the business. (P6)

Nevertheless, further complications arise from a lack of good quality raw materials or goods imported from Mexico among other problems facing them.

The author believes that the answers of the participants reveal many barriers an entrepreneur can face and how this can significantly affect their aspirations, capacities, and opportunities to establish and carry out a business in Ireland. In the bureaucratic context where an administrative system could be difficult to understand for people who are not engaged with the topic, and this can lead to mistakes and increase risk, cost, and complexity at the beginning of the business (Baker, et al., 2005).

The participants have chosen their strategic location to run their businesses, some of them are visible and accessible meanwhile others could be not so close to the City Center of Dublin. Regardless, this does not impede attracting new customers and ensuring their growth, as Rodriguez-Pose and Von Berlepsch (2019) it is important to have a diverse population and reach new areas and locations to help the economy grow.

The capacity of the informal market to operate without regulations results in an unclear disadvantage to formal employers who have to follow all the regulations and norms, affecting their profit for each sale. According to Sultana, et al., (2022), 'The informal sector bears a potential by opening economic opportunities through employment, social capital, a boost of local economies, supply of low-cost products. However, its negative contribution to technology and productivity, decent work

conditions and rights, employment, maintaining environmental quality, gaining fiscal revenue'.

Overall, the findings of this research are clear, there is a necessity for government intervention and support to help simplify the previous findings to help and boost entrepreneurship among immigrants.

#### 4.2.1.1 Main strategies between Mexican immigrant entrepreneurs

For each challenge, a strategy needs to be carried out to face the challenges. Participants stated that communication as well as interpersonal relationships are the most important. The personal management together with delegation of duties comes in handy for entrepreneurs as it helps them to depend on their staff who will perform the tasks for them making their activities more effective and professional.

Delegating tasks and having experienced people on board (P6).

I learned to understand the needs and fears of partners, address them, and demonstrate that we are reliable and serious (P2).

Lowering prices, buying better quality items, and offering better service. (P1).

However, product sales businesses added that quality and competition also matter where companies focus on cost reduction, improving quality, and delivering a good service that can satisfy the customers. And the best marketing from them is the one that goes mouth by mouth, where the Mexican community works as a network to expand their businesses.

Firstly, the author agrees with the importance of communication and interpersonal relationships help to understand each point of view and work well with others, mainly where there are different cultures. Hofstede (1984) wrote that when entrepreneurs take time to understand and address their investors' or partners' needs and fears, they will build better relationships, where this becomes critical for every business. Every business needs human resources and teamwork to share responsibilities and duties, this is a good sign of business practices and helps entrepreneurs on focus

on their business growth, making them effective leaders (Aggarwal, 2020). Unfortunately, in the informal market, the business needs to try to lower prices to stay competitive and even though there are lots of theories that can explain this phenomenon, informal market, entrepreneurs need to invest more in other areas, like a better-quality service or better locations, something that makes them difference from the competitors to stand out and keep a continuous flow of customers.

The strategy was, but it was mostly word-of-mouth. For example, I started cooking for my friends' birthdays, and then as people started talking and placing orders, those who made requests would tell others (P3).

Where the personal connections help this business to increase their reputation and make an association with other business, being a big role with fewer resources.

#### 4.2.1.2 Innovation in a new market

The participants have shown different ways to deal with the problems of their business in Dublin.

Keep improving, you know? We don't rest on our laurels and (we) always show our specials (or offers) (P2).

Differentiation of our products, handmade products, and making ourselves known specifically for our style of food (northern style) (P6).

Digital marketing and updating business strategies (P1)

Even that every participant have their own type of businesses, the author remarks the use of social media for each of the participants. The use of digital marketing strategies, a new modern business technology, to launch digital advertising or be "closer" to their customers, to answer their questions, to display a new product,

o returns an old one has created value and helped them to be more competitive within the contemporary global market (Zott and Amit, 2009).

The more traditional ways to innovate, in this case with new handmade products, are a good example of constant improvement and diversification too. As discussed in Chapter 2, Schumpeter's theory of Innovation (1934) continuous innovation is an essential and continuous force for competitive advantage is what differentiates successful entrepreneurs from unsuccessful ones. Even Drucker (1985), with his systematic innovation, argued that for every business the owner needs to learn and practice to help his business grow. All this results in that scholars and participants are correlated at some points and work together.

## 4.2.2 Objective 2 "Identify and analyse the policy challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs"

As explained in Chapter 2 The Isenberg Entrepreneurial Ecosystem Model, governments can help businesses by improving tax laws and regulations. However, the data shows that there was no government support given to any participant in this case study. Two contacted local support offices only to find out that interest rates on government loans were high or community work was extensive making it impractical for them. The Participants sought help from private solicitors or accountants in their business management. This is what worried them most:

That free (in legalities) advice could be provided (P5).

Assistance with visa matters for entrepreneurship and regulations (P4).

Those selling products noted that changing policies regarding advisory services, regulation, and future immigrant entrepreneurs' financing options could improve their businesses.

"Low-interest loans from the Government and less red tape for small businessmen would be useful." (P6)

### 4.2.2.1 Understanding Legal Requirements

Accounting and lawyer professional assistance is important because of legal/tax obligations. Six out of seven participants hired such people, and they had to pay them accordingly. Selling each product has specific requirements including food handling certificates as well as safety inspection, which adds more requirement burdens. Individual experiences of businesses differ in relation to business variety thus affecting perceptions among individuals.

"I didn't face any challenges really because I have my accountant who looks after all the paperwork." (P1)

"Some things need to be done before opening while some can wait until later on.

Inspectors will tell you what needs improvement." (P2)

"It's just complicated since one needs a food handling certificate which necessitates taking a course at a fee" (P3).

Literature also suggests getting professional advice because foreign entrepreneurs typically need guidance in understanding domestic laws. This can be easily solved by providing free advice. Costs involved in acquiring such certificates are usually huge hence being an additional burden to the entrepreneurs. Such costs are meant to ensure that consumers are protected and result in a big investment for newcomers (Tirole, 2015).

#### 4.2.2.2 Government Support?

No government programmes or resources were used by participants. Out of the seven, only one agreed to use them at a cost. However, six out of seven declined due to long-term costs being high compared to other options. This may discourage those who have interest in starting new enterprises from seeking government support. There is need therefore to revisit and restructure the cost outlook of government schemes so that they can be made more accessible. The absence of support for particular industries raises questions about how government budgets are allocated.

Consequently, some sectors lack resources indicating a discrepancy among people's access levels.

"No, I was being charged extra." (P3)

"The restaurant industry does not have any kind of governmental supports." (P6)

In contrast, migrants from Mexico might not get help like it was with Irish Government. Heilbrunn and Kushnirovich (2008) found that immigrant entrepreneurs with difficulties often received additional state assistance. This brings into question whether entrepreneurs are aware of the existence of public programs. However, Desidero (2014) mentioned that there are government sources, but their accessibility might be highly costly affecting morale and discouraging disadvantaged entrepreneurs. This requires an examination into cost structures while exploring alternative types of financing. Lastly, the matter of support being restricted to certain industries shows a dearth in resource availability between different groups. However, there is ambiguity as to where these supports would be most targeted towards when responding to them

#### 4.2.2.3 Re-regulation for immigrant entrepreneurs

The findings indicate a number of significant adjustment areas. Free professional assistance is needed by entrepreneurs as they operate in strange environments for businesses, and four out of seven people took this into account. Moreover, there were concerns about visa procedures that could be seen as major blockades. It is not possible to start up a business without proper visas. As such, the government should simplify resources, interest rates, and paperwork.

"There would be great advantage, if one got financial support through which they could come up with a proposal and get help to start a business." (P2)

"Visa and regulation assistances are necessary." (P4)

Kloosterman, et al., (1999) also argued that simplification of processes by introducing flexible policies may ease an unfamiliarity with local regulations burden. It has been shown time after time that excessive bureaucracy and impediments to visas still persist even today hence leading to illicit trade. The absence of any free advice services indicates enormous gaps in support systems. To address this issue entrepreneurs, require necessary tools for success which can be provided only by implementation of free advisory and mentoring programs (Heilbrunn and Kushnirovich 2008).

Enabling resources with an accommodative bureaucracy can transform lives. Against the backdrop of Mexico where microenterprises are supported separately from other types of small businesses it appears that Ireland does not have such category at all thus making unattractive micro-businesses. The inclusion of more groups under this scheme will lead to favourable conditions for micro-entrepreneurs irrespective of their nationality (Barragán, et al., 2023).

## 4.2.3 Objective 3 "Identify and analyse the financial challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs"

Starting a business in an overseas country is full of challenges and one of them is financial obstacles. This part of the research specifically focuses on the sources of funding used, obtaining finance has proved difficult, and the most effective financial strategies to keep the business running. The results show that all participants used their personal savings or bootstrap methods to start their businesses. However, this source is limited and may not be enough for growth purposes. In addition, participants were asked about their financial strategies and how they have continued to grow.

### 4.2.3.1 Funds for the Business

Participants were asked about where they obtained funds to begin their enterprises with most claiming they had used personal savings. This suggests that entrepreneurs depend mostly on their own resources when starting up businesses which indicates that there are no other forms of capital being accessed (other than

the government's). Only two participants mentioned combining personal savings with private support, showing the importance of business networks. A bank loan was also provided by one participant who offered a more intricate viewpoint.

The research objectives are qualitative so as such there were no specific questions regarding initial investment amounts, financial statements or loans sought by banks from new businesses.

"No, I didn't find any type of funding. I did it with my savings. I'm here working. I also have investors. Yes, I have friends who decided to help me open this. You know, I have people who invested." (P2)

"Personal savings, bank loans, and investors. Those were the three used, and it took the longest to get investors." (P6)

The results show that personal savings play a major role as main resource for commencing enterprises. This trend agrees with Mickiewicz, et al., (2017) article stating that a lack of credit history makes migrant entrepreneurs high-risk clients for banks hence they use personal savings instead.

Combining personal savings with investments from friends as observed in one response indicates reliance on social networks and community support in financing decisions. Portes and Sensenbrenner (1993) argue that immigrants often use social support networks to overcome financial difficulties. Financial resources consequently need to be made accessible through programs and policies.

### 4.2.3.2 Mexican Financial Strategies

Generally, all participants stressed the importance of reinvesting profits and saving for emergencies as key elements for maintaining financial stability. Reinvestment may be in areas such as marketing to enhance visibility and attract customers, which is crucial for growth of the business. At the same time, saving for emergencies provides a safety net against unexpected issues, helping to manage expenses and income, and maintain healthy finances. Efficient work can reduce operating costs and improve profit margins, contributing to financial stability.

"Control your expenses and income, have good management, always keep your taxes in order, and don't exceed your business expenses. This gives confidence to your clients. A well-managed business is noticeable. Companies that waste are more obvious." (P4)

Reinvesting on marketing noted in the first response aligns with theories that propose continuous investment in marketing can boost business development by increasing its visibility and attracting new customers (Kotler and Keller, 2016). Similarly, according to participants they save for emergency purposes which is an acceptable risk management practice. sound administration prevents dissipations but also reinforces client trust and a company's image (Brigham and Ehrhardt, 2017).

## 4.2.4 Objective 4 "Identify and analyse the cultural challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs"

Language is a clear cultural barrier that participants of this study faced. Interactions with customers, suppliers and partners can be quite challenging in such circumstances. Nonetheless, this section of the research concentrates on how locals view Mexican entrepreneurs, cultural challenges when starting businesses as well as the required cultural modifications.

The participants have generally been proactive and flexible in their approach by learning and adapting to the new market in order to increase their chances of success. This can be divided into two parts: product vendors who must learn about local consumers to adapt their products for sale; and service vendors who must also comprehend and respect cultural differences within the workplace to reduce conflicts.

### 4.2.4.1 The attitude of Dublin's local community

"I'm really happy when someone eats something I've cooked and says it tastes just like what they get at home." (P2)

"It's quite accepted here because the Irish are very open with migrants." (P5)

Participant 1 recounted how young people threw stones at his business, broke windows, and vandalized it. The result was unexpected damage that led to costs of repair. To avoid more problems, business had to be relocated. In its new place, the entrepreneur is happier than ever before without facing another act of vandalism.

Berry (2005) asserts that integration into local society is important. Even though this vandalism was not a traditional culture it became a cultural clash. By relocating himself or herself therefore, an entrepreneur earned local acceptance while fostering multiculturality with no discrimination (Ager and Strang 2008).

#### 4.2.4.2 Cultural barriers in Dublin

Despite largely positive perceptions from the community in Dublin, there still remain some cultural barriers. These barriers evoked different emotions from various participants. Some were less concerned about these differences in cultures stating that setting up a company in Dublin was similar to Mexico, but one entrepreneur cited distinct management styles and job expectations between Ireland and Mexico. Additionally, some faced vandalism, as previously discussed. Another entrepreneur experienced a cultural barrier related to market expectations and consumer willingness to try new products in a predominantly Irish area.

When we started, many people thought it was a bad idea to open a Mexican restaurant in such a local, Irish area." (P2)

"It was tough dealing with Europeans and Latinos, even Mexicans already here.

They are used to a different work mentality." (P4)

"In some ways, it's very similar to Mexico." (P5)

Nonetheless, these were hurdles encountered by each succeeding participant which means they are surmountable through proper strategies coupled with persistence. These findings support Hofstede's theory which says that cultural similarities between countries can reduce barriers in international business (Żemojtel-Piotrowska and Pitrowski, 2023).

However, different work styles and management are very specific cultural barriers. In contrast to Aryal's (2021) findings where corporate culture differed from organization to organization. The same community adapts to its region, which can create tensions and challenges. Thus good management of cultural differences is needed for positive outcomes.

Cultural rejection as evidenced by resistance and vandalism encountered by some entrepreneurs could be due to xenophobia or cultural intolerance (Licata & Klein, 2002). The difficulty in introducing new cultural products into markets with strong homogeneous identities is demonstrated by the opposition to foreign businesses like a Mexican restaurant in an area predominantly Irish. Pires (2005) argues that new cultural offerings may meet resistance, but this can be reduced through appropriate adaptation as well as marketing strategies.

### 4.2.4.3 Cultural Adjustments in Dublin

Having identified these barriers, the next question is how they should be overcome so that business continues running. For service firms though, it was not too difficult to adapt basic operations and management such as changing of working hours and being more flexible.

On the other hand, product vendors have had a considerable amount of adaptation. They have changed their products to match local preferences. The challenge lies in striking the right balance between attracting customers without losing the cultural identity of their products. These adjustments include those ones related to the product itself and internal processes but also external factors such as safety and local perceptions

"I've adjusted my menu a bit to local tastes so that people will try it and then come back for more." (P2)

"The food can't be too spicy. I had to make some changes to suit local tastes, but you can't cater to everyone's individual preferences." (P3)

The literature supports this change and shows that entrepreneurs must balance product authenticity with local expectations in order to succeed in a new market (Cavusgil, 2014). Calantone, et al., (2006) point out that products need to be modified according to the tastes of the local market, which is consistent with product adaptation theory. To lure different customers and ease entrance into the domestic market, Participant 3 adjusted the spiciness levels in their food (Cavusgil, 2014).

Skilled professionals who offer services face significant cultural adaptation challenges when they have to manage work-life balance by adjusting working hours. However, it should be noted that concepts of time vary among different cultures thus influencing how workdays are organized by business persons (Hofstede; Żemojtel-Piotrowska and Pitrowski, 2023).

## 4.2.5 Objective 5 "Identify and analyse the market challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs"

The next paragraphs are about what entrepreneurs experience once they deal with cultural barriers, understand local consumer preferences, and differentiate their products or services. This part of the study focusses on the issues of building a customer base, key success factors, and future market opportunities.

Participants said that despite previous challenges, entering the market has not been too hard for them. They have adapted to local needs and are optimistic about future growth due to Dublin's growing and diverse population. Notably, six out of seven participants rely solely on their businesses for income.

### 4.2.5.1 Customer Base in Dublin

Building a customer base has varied for each participant. Four had previous business experience in Mexico, but only one had already set up their current business, which gave them an edge. Another participant shared early struggles but is now satisfied with steady customer growth. Quality products and excellent service are key to attracting and keeping customers. Using social media and customer recommendations can simplify building a customer base.

"The amount of products you have matters. Customers come for what you offer, and if you run out, they leave." (P1)

"Start by doing things right from the beginning. Make the first customer fall in love with your product and want to come back. We work on this every day." (P2)

"Yes, it was tough, especially the first years. It's hard for everyone in Dublin, but it's also rewarding because you get to interact more with your customers." (P4)

Portes (1998) argues that reputation and past market contacts can help enter and adapt to new markets. This has helped three participants who have businesses in Europe and Latin America. However, adapting to local culture and building networks is still crucial, as discussed in previous objectives.

The importance of product quality and customer experience for four participants supports Porter's theory on sustainable competitive advantage. Offering unique value and maintaining high quality is crucial for customer loyalty and standing out in competitive markets (Porter, 1985). Constant focus on customer satisfaction and service excellence can positively impact a business's reputation and long-term success. The results on key success factors show a common pattern: building strong relationships, managing resources well, and adapting to market needs are critical.

### 4.2.5.2 Key factors for success in Dublin

However, three out of seven participants highlighted the necessity of transparency, empathy, and kindness in business relationships. Trust is built on these attributes as well as good financial management and consistent product quality. One

participant stress on financial management including efficient use of resources and a realistic pricing policy. Maintaining stable quality was another point raised by one respondent because only this could ensure meeting customer expectations and keeping them coming back (Kuratko, 2024; Leavengood & Anderson, 2009). Moreover, networking is also regarded as an important thing for small businesses that should have a social media presence in order to be visible through which they can tap into various business opportunities and build their brands.

"Be consistent, honest with people, and kind to the public." (P1)

"Be transparent with customers, empathetic, and persistent." (P5)

"Networking and being active on social media are key." (P6)

These results show that transparency, empathy, and kindness in customer relationships can help These findings imply that businesses grow when there are transparent relationships between customers and employees showing authenticity (Lehman, et al., 2014). As consumers' concerns vary there must be a genuine connection with a customer.

The requirement to network and use social media is demonstrated by the statement made by Participant 6 indicating that visibility or professional connections are very important for success. Networking assists in identifying possible business openings as well as strategic partnerships while social media marketing aids branding and increasing client numbers (Wienclaw, 2021).

### 4.2.5.3 Market Opportunities in Dublin

Participants have mixed views on business growth. Five out of seven see continuous growth but don't provide specific details. One participant is more reactive, adjusting strategies as needed without formal planning. The last participant is quite pessimistic about the future due to personal changes, showing how personal and external factors can affect market opportunities.

"I don't plan too far ahead. I just go with the flow and plan to grow gradually as circumstances allow." (P1)

"There are many opportunities. It's trendy now. The Irish community is more open, and many Mexicans around are starting to try different cultures." (P2)

"In the last month, many things have happened. Honestly, I think my business won't exist in a year because I'm not in Dublin anymore." (P3)

"Yes, we've covered a lot in Dublin, but there's always more to do." (P4)

The products from Mexico are growing and that reflects how cultural diversity can boost innovation and market acceptance (Carter, et al., 2015). However, participants one and four highlight how personal factors and adaptability impact market perception. Participant 1 shows flexibility in a changing environment, as Holling (1973) suggests. Meanwhile, Participant 3 concerns about short-term business viability due to personal issues show how new opportunities and decisions can affect business stability.

## 4.2.6 Objective 6: Identify and Analyze the Human Capital Challenges Faced by Mexican Entrepreneurs

The availability of skilled workers can affect how well a business does and how it grows. Dublin is a big economic centre, but competition and rules can make it hard to find the right staff. This part of the study focusses on the issues to finding and keeping staff, and the need for training.

The responses from participants varied, as two are self-employed and had minimal participation. The other five participants had at least one worker assisting with business activities. Training and continuous development, even for themselves and their employees, were seen as vital for achieving success.

#### 4.2.6.1 Skilled Labour in Dublin

Hiring skilled staff is a big issue for the five participants with employees. Participant 2 talked about legal limits on the hours international students can work and the lack of specific skills among Europeans needed for the business. Participant 4 felt positively about available resources but noted the strong competition from Europeans.

"It's tough because you can only hire a limited number of students, and the rest have to be Europeans. Not all Europeans know how to cook Mexican food. There are many chefs, but not all know Mexican food. Also, Mexican students can only work 30 hours a week." (P2)

"There's a lot of competition because Europeans apply for jobs. Many Mexicans need to stand out to get these positions." (P4)

Thoo and Kaliannan (2013) point out that tough competition in job markets can make it hard to hire international staff. This can increase costs and make workers feel isolated. Restrictions on work hours for students also add to the problem. The literature shows that these legal restrictions and a lack of trained workers are common challenges for immigrant entrepreneurs (OECD, 2018).

Participant 1 chose to keep the business in the family instead of hiring outside staff. This fits with the idea that family businesses often respond to a lack of resources and trust in the local job market (Sharma, et al., 2001).

### 4.2.6.2 Staff Management and Retention

One big problem is the temporary nature of the workforce. Many immigrants come to Ireland with short-term plans, leading to high staff turnover. Issues with visas and work hours make it hard to build a stable team, which is important for business growth. These turnover impacts daily operations and investment in training, as neither the employer nor the employee will commit if the job is uncertain.

"Most of my staff has been with me for at least two years. Most have worked with me for 5 or 6 years. At first, I had a lot of turnover because I couldn't find reliable people and had to provide all the tools to make their work easier." (P4) "People who come to Ireland often stay only for a short time and don't settle here long-term." (P5)

Job rotation means moving employees between different jobs in the company to help them learn various skills. This can improve job satisfaction and motivation. But in this case, high turnover makes it hard to keep operations smooth and raises recruitment and training costs, adding extra stress for entrepreneurs, along with cultural barriers.

### 4.2.6.3 Staff Training and Development

Participants agree that ongoing training and development are key to running a successful business. Even though only five of the seven have employees, all say that without training, they wouldn't have been able to compete. Training each worker is crucial.

"We always train new hires from scratch if they don't know anything." (P2)

"Sharing recipes and getting feedback is very important and interesting." (P3)

"Training is a key part of my team. I always keep them trained; otherwise, they wouldn't stay with me." (P4)

"Training is very important for running the business daily." (P6)

Ongoing training is vital because business environments change. This need for continuous learning matches with studies on business management, showing that investing in skills is important for staying competitive (Easterby-Smith and Lyles, 2011).

For self-employed entrepreneurs, training is also crucial but more personal. They focus on improving their products and services and highlight the importance of personal skills and self-management. This fits with Politis's (2005) research, which says that experience and training are key to developing entrepreneurial skills and spotting business opportunities.

## 4.2.7 Objective 7: Identify and Analyze the Support Challenges Faced by Mexican Entrepreneurs

The paper's last point, which makes use of Isenberg's theoretical framework, examines the support systems employed by the participants. This objective seeks answers as to whether specific resources or support mechanisms are utilized, their accessibility, and if they work. Participants were also asked whether they sought mentorship from other associations or business networks and if they formed associations or collaborations with other businesses.

Though it is true that themes related to this objective have been addressed in the past, it must be underscored that based on their responses <u>none of the participants used any government support or resources for migrant entrepreneurs.</u>

### 4.2.7.1 Support and Mentorship for Entrepreneurs

Two participants unlike general support resources looked for mentoring services to start running their businesses. The participant 3 mentioned about some paid classes that were given by private initiatives offering advisory courses, but she found them ineffective. Participant 4 attended a social program for entrepreneurs that offered free classes on social media. Although these classes weren't specifically for entrepreneurs, they had a useful focus for businesses.

There are programmes and resources aimed at supporting new entrepreneurs including workshops, programs, and events (Local Enterprise Office 2024). However, such opportunities are not as effective as they could be since language barriers tend to be very complex. This prevented some participants from benefiting fully from the content they received. Chrysostome and Arcand (2009) identified significant language barriers that hinder complete use of resources offered by local associations and networks. Language barriers can limit access to vital information and support services among immigrants hence affecting their ability to establish or run successful enterprises (Basu, 2011). According to Riddle, et al., (2010), immigrant entrepreneurs may face significant obstacles due to a lack of clear easily accessible information in English thus such problems can be overcome by providing them with Spanish-speaking workshops or translation services (Sequeira, et al., 2009). Offering workshops in Spanish or providing translation services could eliminate an important barrier and

facilitate greater participation of immigrant entrepreneurs (Sequeira, et al., 2009). Support programs are more user-friendly if they match the needs and expectations of users more closely. Therefore, regular assessment of entrepreneurs' needs is a critical tool in making sure that these resources align better with their users' expectations and requirements.

#### 4.2.7.2 Association and Collaboration with Other Businesses

Three participants indicated that they had not formed any associations for this purpose; however, the other four had engaged in various collaborations depending on their business needs. Participants who formed associations highlighted various benefits, showing a positive impact on their businesses. They noted increased trust in their company, positive referrals to their products, and even better pricing. For example, Participant 3 expanded the market presence and generated additional income from her product. On the same question, Participant 2 had boosted his market diversification strategy as he made some collaborations with other restaurants plus a pub offering special events and different products.

Negative responses showed that there could be a scarcity of resources, knowledge, or confidence about possible benefits of collaborations, perhaps due to some limited network of contacts which results in no commercial agreements with other businesses.

"Yes. Yes. Right now we are opening on Tuesdays in... in a restaurant. We have... and we make Mexican food and specials. We take a bit of our menu there and do a special every Tuesday. We also open in a pub nearby, about five minutes away, called... we sell there... We have collaborations with two more restaurants." (P2)

"I would also like to add your products to the menu. And I will be buying from you every month, a little bit, like... and every month or so, but even so she offers them there, and that's how it all spread." (P3)

"Yes, mainly with... it has helped improve our reliability." (P4)

Support networks and strategic collaborations have been emphasized by previous research on immigrant entrepreneurship (e.g., Ram, et al., Jones & Villares-Varela 2017). These can help overcome barriers such as access to financial resources and market integration (Ram, et al., 2017). The results of this study confirm these observations as it found that entrepreneurs who formed strategic collaborations experienced significant improvements in reputation and opening new markets for customers.

Also, inclusion of more points of sale such as restaurants and cafes has been proven effective for expanding the product presence in the market, generating additional incomes, and most importantly diversifying revenue sources. In this case, alliances have a stronger impact on immigration where entrepreneurs fail to penetrate the market considering cultural and linguistic barriers (Kloosterman, 2010). Also, business sustenance and growth depend on entrepreneurs who establish multiple collaborations with an aim of diversifying their products thus acquiring wider markets (Kloosterman, 2010).

# Chapter 5: Conclusions and Recommendations

### 5.1 Conclusions

Generally, this research met its overall objectives by understanding the key challenges faced by Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin while opening businesses. As expected, these challenges varied depending on each participant's point of view. The author has been able to gain different views on the difficulties encountered by participants using Isenberg's (2010) framework. Furthermore, there were other issues that might not have been initially considered and go beyond this research such as violence, aggression, and vandalism.

This research seeks to shed light on a topic that has been inadequately addressed in the current literature. In Chapter Two, it was stated that while there is literature that covers Mexicans in other countries, there is no other document that specifically deals with Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin. While conducting this study it was realized the absence of any previous studies conducted on specific experiences and problems faced by this group within Dublin city.

The findings from this study indicate that starting a business does not have a single and specific challenge alone. The research showed that problems include finance-related matters, cultural aspects, support system availability, and human capital issues among other market realities including regulations governing operations in Mexico. These factors taken together form a very complex entrepreneurship environment.

However, zero Mexican entrepreneurs have employed any government support or programs for them to develop businesses effectively. None of the respondents have benefited from financial resources offered by the state showing that there is a possible disconnect between these resources and the targeted population. Ram et al. (2017) mention that lack of institutional support may emanate from language barriers, lack of information, or complexity of administrative procedures.

Therefore, there is need to revise and incorporate the microenterprise category in Ireland under the current Companies Act 2014 (Department of Enterprise, Trade

and Employment, 2014), so as to explore its relevance to the local economy. At present, all are referred to simply as small entities with turnover limits not exceeding €8.8 million; balance sheet caps at €4.4 million; and average staff numbers do not go beyond 50 employees each respectively. For example, two different entrepreneurs in this research were self-employed but paid taxes like a company with up to fifty staff while others had unequally distributed tax burdens because they had one or more partners in their business ventures. The inclusion of a microenterprise category would help reduce these inequalities and create a fairer playing field for small-scale entrepreneurs

The entrepreneurs have also displayed a great capacity to fit in and adapt despite the challenges that they face. In response to this, they have been proactive in doing business and flexible in the nature of their product or service offering as well as adjusting themselves to a new environment by learning its language and adapting it towards meeting local consumers' expectations. This quality has seen not only their success but also boosted its economy (Berry, 2005). Acclimatizing oneself into different cultural and market settings is an important skill which these entrepreneurs possess, helping them overcome many obstacles and succeed in a foreign country.

## 5.2Recommendations

## Recommendations for future research

However, some areas in which further research can be conducted are identified by this study though it has only covered a small part of the research field that is much needed. In order to give a solid foundation for more research, the following key areas for future studies are discussed further.

To start with, one must critically assess Irish government programs and support systems for entrepreneurs. This should concentrate on how services offered under these programs come across to people from different nations who have migrated. The investigation should also focus on possibilities of making these programs even more effective in order to meet sectoral needs. Besides, it could be informative to assess if information about such programs is available in different languages or not.

Secondly, examine various sources of funding that are available to immigrant entrepreneurs and their influence on business set up and growth. Assess the extent of which local financial institutions and microfinance programmes have been effective in helping these entrepreneurs. Additionally, it would be useful exploring if there are any other factors affecting access to finance among immigrant entrepreneurs and how they use alternative sources (venture capital corporate finance, crowdfunding) for capital raising.

Furthermore, an important area of study could involve contrasting different groups of immigrants so as to analyze the similarities and differences in barriers/challenges faced by them with regards to doing business. This would help in having a deeper understanding of entrepreneurs' situation in Ireland as well as finding out similar patterns or unique issues. This study might be divided into two sub-samples: one group may include immigrants who abide by current regulations and enjoy being EU citizens (e.g., those from Spain, Romania, Lithuania or Poland); another group may comprise immigrant entrepreneurs who do not possess such advantages like people from Asia India or Latin America. Exploratory analysis might show differences between these categories as well as provide baseline data for possible changes.

Performing long-term studies similar to Desiderio & Salt (2010) that will monitor the way immigrant entrepreneurs develop over time. It will help to keep up with changing challenges as well as successes of those immigrants in their business, starting from the moment of its formation and up until the fullest growth and development. The patterns and key factors for long-term success or failure can be identified by such studies. Additionally, studying adaptation and resilience strategies that change with experience and new challenges faced by entrepreneurs is important. This includes the establishment of support networks both within a local community and among fellow immigrants.

Moreover, the assimilation process of various migrant groups into Irish society would have an effect on the immigrant entrepreneurs. Also, check whether the local community makes it easier or harder for immigrants to start their businesses together with any other restrictions or policies in place. Also, consider social integration policy implications on business success and how these can be improved upon. For example, this could involve mentoring programs, networking opportunities, and community events designed to support both indigenous and immigrant entrepreneurs.

Finally, gender study: observation indicated that most Mexican entrepreneurs in Dublin are women (Author's name). Because of this, there are questions as to why women might be more motivated than men to start their own businesses or become independent economically. These points can lead us to a major study exploring why these women are motivated which I believe calls for further research.

## References

- Adha, M.A. et al. (2023) 'Evaluating the structural effect of family support and entrepreneurship training on entrepreneurship intention among Indonesian university students', *International Journal of Educational Methodology*, 9(1), pp. 227–236. doi: 10.12973/ijem.9.1.227
- Ager, A., and Strang, A. (2008) 'Understanding integration: A conceptual framework' *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 21(2), pp. 166-191. doi: 10.1093/jrs/fen016
- Aggarwal, J. (2022) 'Yukl, G. A., & Gardner, W. L. (2020). Leadership in organizations. Pearson Education, Inc', Journal of Leadership Studies, 16(3), pp. 57–60. doi: 10.1002/jls.21826
- Aldrich, H. E., Waldinger, R. (1990) 'Ethnicity and entrepreneurship', Annual Review of Sociology, Vo. 16, pp. 111-135. doi: 10.1146/annurev.so.16.080190.000551
- Arshed, N., Rauf, R. and Bukhari, S. (2021) 'Empirical contribution of human capital in entrepreneurship', *Global Business Review*, 25(3), pp.683-704, 2024. doi: 10.1177/0972150920976702
- Aryal, A. K. (2021) 'Domains of entrepreneurial ecosystem and its impact on entrepreneurship', *Journal of Business and Social Sciences*, 3(1), pp. 11–28. doi: 10.3126/jbss.v3i1.40824.
- Autio, E., Kenney, M., Mustar, P., Siegel, D., and Wright, M. (2014) 'Entrepreneurial innovation: The importance of context', Research Policy, 43(7), pp. 1097-1108. doi: 10.1016/j.respol.2014.01.015
- Ayala, J. C., & Manzano, G. (2014). The resilience of the entrepreneur. Influence on the success of the business. A longitudinal analysis. Journal of Economic Psychology, 42, 126-135. Available at: <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167487014000063">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167487014000063</a>
- Baker, T., Gedajlovic, E., and Lubatkin, M. (2005) 'A framework for comparing entrepreneurship processes across nations', Journal of International Business Studies, 36(5), pp. 492-504. doi: 10.1057/palgrave.jibs.8400153
- ➤ Bao Hoang, Walters, B. and Ring, J.K. (2023) 'The Impact of Human Capital on Entrepreneurship Quality and Quantity at the Aggregate Level', American Journal of Management, 23(3), pp. 1–22. doi: 10.33423/ajm.v23i3.6357

- ▶ Barragán, J. N., Rpbichaud, Y., Charls, Jean and McGraw, E. (2023) 'Determinantes del desempeño de las pequeñas empresas en México: un estudio empírico'. *Innovaciones de negocios*, 20 (39). pp. 1-42. ISSN 2007-1191
- ➤ Barrett, A., & Kelly, E. (2012). The impact of immigration on occupational wages: Evidence from Britain. Labour Economics, 19(5), 725-734. Available at: <a href="https://edepositireland.ie/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstream/handle/2262/58453/01%20Alan%20Barrettmography.com/resolved-y/bitstrea
- Barrett, G.A., Jones, T.P. and Mcevoy, D. (1996) 'Ethnic Minority Business: Theoretical Discourse in Britain and North America', Urban Studies (Routledge), 33(4/5), pp. 783–809. doi: 10.1080/00420989650011825
- ➤ Barry, F. (2003) 'Economic Integration and Convergence Processes in the EU Cohesion Countries', Journal of Common Market Studies, 41(5), pp. 897–921. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-5965.2003.00468.x
- ▶ Basu, A. (2011) 'From 'Break Out' to 'Breakthrough': Successful Market Strategies of Immigrant Entrepreneurs in the UK', International Journal of Entrepreneurship, 19(2), 59-77. Available at: https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=&httpsredir=1&artic le=1004&context=org\_mgmt\_pub#:~:text='BREAK%20OUT'%20AND%20'BREAKT HROUGH'%20MARKET%20STRATEGIES&text=They%20conclude%20that%20entr epreneurs%20adopting,Several%20issues%20need%20further%20clarification (Accessed 29 July 2024)
- Baum, J. R., Locke, E. A., & Smith, K. G. (1998). A multidimensional model of venture growth. Academy of Management Journal, 41(3), 292-303. Available at: <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228314247\_A\_Multi-Dimensional\_Model\_of\_Venture\_Growth">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228314247\_A\_Multi-Dimensional\_Model\_of\_Venture\_Growth</a>
- ➤ Berry, J. W. (2005). Acculturation: Living successfully in two cultures. International Journal of Intercultural Relations. doi: 10.1016/j.ijintrel.2005.07.013
- Berry, J. W. (2008). Immigration, acculturation, and adaptation. Applied Psychology. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-0597.1997.tb01087.x
- Belanger, C. (2024) 'Mexico', Salem Press Encyclopedia [Preprint]. Available at: https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=ba6c6ef3-0aee-38fd-874e-8a5c1e8ee04a (Accessed: 16 May 2024).

- ➤ Bhide, A. (1992). Bootstrap finance: The art of start-ups. Harvard Business Review, 70(6), 109-117. Available at: <a href="https://hbr.org/1992/11/bootstrap-finance-the-art-of-start-ups">https://hbr.org/1992/11/bootstrap-finance-the-art-of-start-ups</a>
- Boyle, M. (2002) 'Cleaning up after the Celtic Tiger: Scalar "Fixes" in the Political Ecology of Tiger Economies', Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers, 27(2), pp. 172–194. Available at: <a href="https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=0f6bf0a7-71d0-3c4f-859b-c2d0bdfeb860">https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=0f6bf0a7-71d0-3c4f-859b-c2d0bdfeb860</a>
- Bossavie, L., Görlach, J., Özden, Ç. (2024) 'Capital Markets, Temporary Migration and Entrepreneurship: Evidence from Bangladesh', World Development, Volume 176. doi: org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2023.106505
- ➤ Braun, V., and Clarke, V. (2006) 'Using thematic analysis in psychology', Qualitative Research in Psychology, 3(2), 77-101. doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa.
- Bresnahan, T. F., & Trajtenberg, M. (1995) 'General purpose technologies: 'Engines of growth?', Journal of Econometrics, 65(1), 83-108. doi: 10.1016/0304-4076(94)01598-T
- > Brigham, E.F. (2004) Financial management: theory and practice. South-Western
- Brinkerhoff, R. O. (2006) 'Increasing impact of training investments: an evaluation strategy for building organizational learning capability', *Industrial and commercial training*, Vol. 38 (6), pp. 302-307. doi: 10.1108/00197850610685824
- ➤ Buch, H.H. (2023) 'Contending philosophy of social science perspectives: A flexible typology', Journal for the Theory of Social Behaviour, 53(2), pp. 183–199. doi: 10.1111/jtsb.12359.
- ➤ Calantone, R.J. et al. (2006) 'The influence of internal and external firm factors on international product adaptation strategy and export performance: A three-country comparison', *Journal of Business Research*, 59(2), pp. 176–185. doi: 10.1016/j.jbusres.2005.05.001.
- Caliendo, M., Fossen, F. M., & Kritikos, A. S. (2014). Personality characteristics and the decisions to become and stay self-employed. Small Business Economics, 42(4), 787-814. Available at: <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228314808">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228314808</a> Personality Characteri stics and the Decision to Become and Stay Self-Employed
- Carter, S. et al. (2015) 'Barriers to ethnic minority and women's enterprise: Existing evidence, policy tensions and unsettled questions', *International Small*

- Business Journal: Researching Entrepreneurship, 33(1), pp. 49–69. doi: 10.1177/0266242614556823
- Canales, A.I. (2003) 'Mexican labour migration to the United States in the age of globalisation', Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, 29(4), p. 741. Doi: 10.1080/1369183032000123486
- Castles, S., de Haas, H., & Miller, M. J. (2014) 'The Age of Migration: International Population Movements in the Modern World', New York: Guilford Press. doi: 10.33134/njmr.567
- Cavusgil, S.T. (2014) International business: the new realities / S. Tamer Cavusgil, Gary Knight, John R. Riesenberger. Pearson.
- Central Statistics Office (CSO) (2022) Business in Ireland: Enterprise births, survivals, and deaths. Available at: <a href="https://www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-bii/businessinireland2020/enterprisebirthssurvivalsanddeaths/">https://www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-bii/businessinireland2020/enterprisebirthssurvivalsanddeaths/</a>
- Cerdin, J.-L. and Selmer, J. (2013) 'Who is a self-initiated expatriate? Towards conceptual clarity of a common notion', The International Journal of Human Resource Management, 25(9), pp. 1281–1301. doi: 10.1080/09585192.2013.863793
- ➤ Chiswick, B. R., & Miller, P. W. (2001) 'A model of destination-language acquisition: Application to male immigrants in Canada', *Demography*, 38(3), 391-409. doi: 10.1353/dem.2001.0025
- Chrysostome, E. and Arcand, S. (2009) 'Survival of necessity immigrant entrepreneurs: an exploratory study', Journal of Comparative International Management, 12(2), p. 3. Available at: <a href="https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=d4c51a3a-5eb1-3676-a812-ba8970f8d1d4">https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=d4c51a3a-5eb1-3676-a812-ba8970f8d1d4</a>
- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2013). Teaching thematic analysis: Overcoming challenges and developing strategies for effective learning. The Psychologist, 26(2), 120-123. Available at: https://uwe-repository.worktribe.com/output/937596/teaching-thematic-analysis-overcoming-challenges-and-developing-strategies-for-effective-learning (Accessed 14 July 2024)
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches. Sage Publications.

- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2017). Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design: Choosing Among Five Approaches (4th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (Eds.). (2018). The Sage Handbook of Qualitative Research. Sage Publications.
- Department of Enterprise, Trade and Employment (2022) GEM report reveals strong commitment to entrepreneurship in Ireland. Available at: <a href="https://www.gov.ie/en/press-release/1dfbb-gem-report-reveals-strong-commitment-to-entrepreneurship-in-ireland/">https://www.gov.ie/en/press-release/1dfbb-gem-report-reveals-strong-commitment-to-entrepreneurship-in-ireland/</a>
- Desiderio, M. V. (2014). Policies to support immigrant entrepreneurship. Migration Policy Institute. Available at: <a href="https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/TCM Cities E">https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/TCM Cities E</a> <a href="https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/TCM Cities E">https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/TCM Cities E</a>
- Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) GmbH (2018) Guide for mapping the entrepreneurial ecosystem: Observe – analyse – visualise. Available at: <a href="https://www.giz.de/en/downloads/giz2018-en-guide-mapping-entrepreneurial-ecosystem.pdf">https://www.giz.de/en/downloads/giz2018-en-guide-mapping-entrepreneurial-ecosystem.pdf</a>
- Dominguez (2021) Similarities and Differences between English and Spanish. Spanish Homeschooling. Available at: <a href="https://www.spanish.academy/blog/similarities-and-differences-between-english-and-spanish/">https://www.spanish.academy/blog/similarities-and-differences-between-english-and-spanish/</a>
- > Drucker, P. F. (1985). Innovation and entrepreneurship: Practice and principles. Harper & Row. doi: 10.2307/3380320.
- Easterby-Smith, M., Lyles, M. A. (2011) Handbook of Organizational Learning and Knowledge Management. 2nd edn. Wiley. Available at: https://learning.oreilly.com/library/view/handbookoforganizational/9780470972816/?ar= (Accessed 27 July 2024)
- Ensign, P. C., Robinson, N. P. (2011) 'Entrepreneurs because they are Immigrants or Immigrants because they are Entrepreneurs? A Critical Examination of the Relationship between the Newcomers and the Establishment', *The Journal of Entrepreneurship*, 20(1):33-53. doi: 10.1177/097135571002000102
- Etikan, I., Musa, S. A., & Alkassim, R. S. (2016) 'Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling', American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics, 5(1), 1-4. doi: 10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11
- Fowler, F. J. (2014). Survey Research Methods. Sage Publications.

- Friedman, G. (2014) 'Workers without employers: Shadow corporations and the rise of the gig economy', *Review of Keynesian Economics*, 2(2), 171-188. doi: 10.4337/roke.2014.02.03
- Frishammar, J. and Åke Hörte, S. (2007) 'The Role of Market Orientation and Entrepreneurial Orientation for New Product Development Performance in Manufacturing Firms', Technology Analysis & Strategic Management, 19(6), pp. 765–788. doi: 10.1080/09537320701711231
- Global Entrepreneurship Monitor (2022) Ireland: Entrepreneurial behaviour and attitudes. Available at: <a href="https://www.gemconsortium.org/economy-profiles/ireland-2">https://www.gemconsortium.org/economy-profiles/ireland-2</a>
- Gilmartin, M., Migge, B. (2015) 'Home stories: immigrant narratives of place and identity in contemporary Ireland', *Journal of Cultural Geography*, 32:1, 83-101. doi: 10.1080/08873631.2014.1000576
- ➤ Hayton, J. C., George, G., & Zahra, S. A. (2002). National culture and entrepreneurship: A review of behavioral research. Entrepreneurship theory and practice, 26(4), 33-52. Available at: <a href="https://ink.library.smu.edu.sg/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5641&context=lkcs">https://ink.library.smu.edu.sg/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5641&context=lkcs</a>
  b\_research
- Halíček, R., Karfíková, M. (2022) 'Tax Incentivisation of Debt Financing vs. Equity Financing: Present Status and Approaches to Solve the Tax Asymmetry', Journal Volume & Issue, Vol. 68, no.4, pp.15 28. doi: 10.14712/23366478.2022.43
- Heilbrunn, S. Kushnirovich, N. (2008) 'The impact of policy on immigrant entrepreneurship and businesses practice in Israel', *International Journal of Public Sector Management*, 21 (7), pp. 693-703. doi: 10.1108/09513550810904514
- ➤ Hennessy, M., Dennehy, R., Doherty, J. (2022) 'Outsourcing Transcription: Extending Ethical Considerations in Qualitative Research', Qualitative Health Research, 2022, Vol. 32(7) 1197–1204. doi: 10.1177/10497323221101709.
- ➤ Hofstede, G. (1984) Culture's consequences: international differences in work-related values. SAGE
- ▶ Hollensen, S. (2020) Global Marketing, 8th edn., PEARSON EDUCATION LIMITED
- Holling, C. S. (1973) 'Resilience and stability of ecological systems', Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics, 4, 1-23. doi: 10.1146/annurev.es.04.110173.000245

- Howson, A. (2021) 'Qualitative Research Methods (sociology)', Salem Press Encyclopedia [Preprint]. Available at: https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=d596bee9-17b2-327e-93d0-10d56cc1b5f1 (Accessed: 09 July 2024).
- International Organization for Migration (2019). Who Is a Migrant? Available online: <a href="https://www.iom.int/who-is-a-migrant">https://www.iom.int/who-is-a-migrant</a>
- International Organization for Migration (2020) World Migration Report 2020. Geneva: IOM. Available at: <a href="https://worldmigrationreport.iom.int/wmr-2020-interactive/#:~:text=The%20current%20global%20estimate%20is,over%20the%20past%20five%20decades">https://worldmigrationreport.iom.int/wmr-2020-interactive/#:~:text=The%20current%20global%20estimate%20is,over%20the%20past%20five%20decades</a>
- ➤ Isenberg, D. J. (2010) 'The big idea: How to start an entrepreneurial revolution', Harvard Business Review, 88(6), pp. 40-50.
- Jones, T., Ram, M., Edwards, P., Kiselinchev, A., & Muchenje, L. (2014) 'Mixed embeddedness and new migrant enterprise in the UK', Entrepreneurship & Regional Development, 26(5-6), 500-520. doi: 10.1080/08985626.2014.950697
- Karlsson, C., Rickardsson, J. and Wincent, J. (2019) 'Diversity, innovation and entrepreneurship: where are we and where should we go in future studies?', Small Business Economics, 56, pp. 759-772. doi: 10.1007/s11187-019-00267-1
- Keenan, M. (2022) 'Research methods', Salem Press Encyclopedia [Preprint]. Available at: <a href="https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=36040218-7ebb-3308-8c8f-7555dea98f82">https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=36040218-7ebb-3308-8c8f-7555dea98f82</a>
- Kickstarter (2024) Statistics. Available at: https://www.kickstarter.com/help/stats
- Kivak, R. (2023) 'Job rotation', Salem Press Encyclopedia [Preprint]. Available at: https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=730261ef-ae18-3f5f-ac6c-d3066d6b81f8 (Accessed: 25 July 2024).
- Kirby, P. (2004) 'Development Theory and the Celtic Tiger', European Journal of Development Research, 16(2), pp. 301–328. doi: 10.1080/0957881042000220831.
- Kirzner, I. M. (1973). Competition and entrepreneurship. University of Chicago Press. Available at: <a href="https://www.sjsu.edu/people/john.estill/courses/158-s15/lsrael%20Kirzner%20-%20Competition%20And%20Entrepreneurship.pdf">https://www.sjsu.edu/people/john.estill/courses/158-s15/lsrael%20Kirzner%20-%20Competition%20And%20Entrepreneurship.pdf</a>
- ➤ Kloosterman, R., van der Leun, J., & Rath, J. (1999). Mixed embeddedness: (In)formal economic activities and immigrant businesses in the Netherlands.

International Journal of Urban and Regional Research, 23(2), 252-266. Available at:

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/288864587 Mixed embeddedness migrant\_entrepreneurship\_and\_informal\_economic\_activities

- Kloosterman, R. and Rath, J. (2001) 'Immigrant entrepreneurs in advanced economies: mixed embeddedness further explored', Journal of Ethnic & Migration Studies, 27(2), pp. 189–201. doi: 10.1080/13691830020041561
- Kloosterman, R. (2010) 'Matching opportunities with resources: A framework for analyzing (migrant) entrepreneurship from a mixed embeddedness perspective', Entrepreneurship and Regional Development, 22(1), 25-45. doi: 10.1080/08985620903220488
- ➤ Korsgaard, S., Berglund, H., Thrane, C., & Blenker, P. (2016) 'A Tale of Two Kirzners: Time, Uncertainty, and the "Nature" of Opportunities', Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 40(4), 867-889. doi:10.1111/etap.12151
- Krogstad, J. M., Lopez, M. H. & Passel, J., S. (2020) A majority of Americans say immigrants mostly fill jobs U.S. citizens do not want. Available at: <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2020/06/10/a-majority-of-americans-say-immigrants-mostly-fill-jobs-u-s-citizens-do-not-want/">https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2020/06/10/a-majority-of-americans-say-immigrants-mostly-fill-jobs-u-s-citizens-do-not-want/</a>
- Kuratko, D. F. (2024) Entrepreneurship: Theory, process, practice. 12th edn. VLeBooks. Available at: <a href="https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&AuthType=ip,shib&custid=ncirlib&group=main&profile=ehost&db=nlebk&AN=3587073&site+ebhost-live=&scope=site">https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&AuthType=ip,shib&custid=ncirlib&group=main&profile=ehost&db=nlebk&AN=3587073&site+ebhost-live=&scope=site</a>
- ➤ Kvale, S. (2007) Doing interviews. SAGE Publications.
- Landry, J. T. (2024) How to change the World: Social Entrepreneurs and the power of New Ideas (Book). Harvard Business Review, Feb 2004) Available at: <a href="https://research.ebsco.com/c/x47ol5/viewer/html/mahltqtlqb">https://research.ebsco.com/c/x47ol5/viewer/html/mahltqtlqb</a>
- Laryeafio, M. N., Ogbewe, O. C. (2023) 'Ethical consideration dilemma: systematic review of ethics in qualitative data collection through interviews', Journal of Ethics in Entrepreneurship and Technology, Vol. 3 No. 2, 2023, pp. 94-110, doi: 10.1108/JEET-09-2022-0014
- Lehman, K., Ronald Fillis, I. and Miles, M. (2014) 'The art of entrepreneurial market creation', *Journal of Research in Marketing and Entrepreneurship*, Vol. 16 No. 2, pp. 163-182. doi: 10.1108/JRME-09-2013-0024

- Lewis, A. C., Crabbe, R. C. (2024) "The entrepreneurship of marginalized groups and compatibility between the market and emancipation", *Journal of Business Venturing*, Volume 39, Issue 4. doi: 10.1016/j.jbusvent.2024.106408
- Licata, L., and Klein, O. (2002) 'Does European citizenship breed xenophobia? European identification as a predictor of intolerance towards immigrants', Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology, 12(5), pp. 323–337. doi:10.1002/casp.684.
- Leavengood, S., Anderson, T. (2009) 'Best practices in quality management for achieving quality and innovation performance', Total Quality Management, Vol. 25, No 10, pp. 1126-1140. doi: 10.1109/PICMET.2009.5262063
- ➤ Local Enterprise Office (2024) Training & Events. Available at: https://www.localenterprise.ie/DublinCity/Training-Events/ (Accessed 28 July 2024)
- Mac Éinrí, P., White, Al. (2008) 'Immigration into the Republic of Ireland: a bibliography of recent research', *Irish Geography*, Volume 41, 41(2), 151–179. doi: 10.1080/00750770802076943
- Marvel, M.R., Davis, J.L. and Sproul, C.R. (2014) 'Human Capital and Entrepreneurship Research: A Critical Review and Future Directions', Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice, 40(3), pp. 599–626. doi:10.1111/etap.12136.
- Masurel, E., Nijkamp, P., Tastan, M., & Vindigni, G. (2002). Motivations and performance conditions for ethnic entrepreneurship. Tinbergen Institute Discussion Paper, No. 01-048/3. Available at: https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/85763/1/01048.pdf
- McGuinness, S., Kelly, E., & O'Connell, P. J. (2008). The Impact of Wage Bargaining Regime on Firm-Level Competitiveness and Wage Inequality: The Case of Ireland. ESRI Working Paper No. 266. Dublin: The Economic and Social Research Institute. Available at: https://www.esri.ie/system/files?file=media%2Ffile-uploads%2F2015-07%2FJACB200937.pdf
- McNicoll, G. (2005) 'United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs: World Economic and Social Survey 2004: International Migration', Population and Development Review, 31(1), p. 183. Available at:

- https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=118da668-90f6-35b5-af86-a2ada1fca869
- Mickiewicz, T., Hart, M., & Nyakudya, F. (2017). Ethnic pluralism, immigration, and entrepreneurship. Regional Studies, 51(7), 1026-1039. Available at: https://irep.ntu.ac.uk/id/eprint/32149/1/PubSub9638\_Nyakudya.pdf
- Mullally, U. (2011) 'Ireland's Mexican wave', The Irish Times, 16 September [online]. Available at: https://www.irishtimes.com/news/ireland-s-mexican-wave-
  - 1.601082#:~:text=Mexicans%20in%20lreland,as%20lreland's%20large%20Brazilia n%20community
- Nambisan, S. (2017). Digital entrepreneurship: Toward a digital technology perspective of entrepreneurship. Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice, 41(6), 1029-1055. doi: 10.1111/etap.12254
- Natalia DELIU (2024) 'Role and Importance of Entrepreneurship Support', Economica, 1(127), pp. 47–58. doi: 10.53486/econ.2024.127.047
- OECD (2013), International Migration Outlook 2013, OECD Publishing, Paris, doi:
   10.1787/migr\_outlook-2013-en
- ➤ OECD. (2018). Entrepreneurship at a Glance 2018. OECD Publishing.
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research, 42(5), 533-544. doi: 10.1007/s10488-013-0528
- Park, Y. (2008) 'The New Argonauts: Regional Advantage in a Global Economy, by AnnaLee Saxenian. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2006. 432 pp. cloth. ISBN 978-0-674-02566-0 paper/978-0-674-02201-0 cloth', Information Society, 24(2), pp. 126–127. doi: 10.1080/01972240701883997.
- Parrish, B. D. (2010) 'Sustainability-driven entrepreneurship: Principles of organization design', *Journal of Business Venturing*, 25(5), pp. 510-523. doi: 10.1016/j.jbusvent.2009.05.005
- Pinchot, G. (1985). Intrapreneuring: Why you don't have to leave the corporation to become an entrepreneur. Harper & Row. Available at: <a href="https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=1496196">https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=1496196</a>

- Pinkowski, J. (2009) 'Challenges and promise for immigrant entrepreneurship in Dublin. Available at: https://migrantintegration.ec.europa.eu/sites/default/files/2009-09/docl\_9719\_37609019.pdf (Accessed 15 May 2024)
- Piore, M. J. (2007). A Critical view of Schumpeter's 'Theory' of Innovation. Available at: <a href="https://economics.mit.edu/sites/default/files/inline-files/Critical-View-of-Schumpeters-Theory-of-Innovation-.pdf">https://economics.mit.edu/sites/default/files/inline-files/Critical-View-of-Schumpeters-Theory-of-Innovation-.pdf</a>
- Pires, G.D. (2005) Ethnic marketing: accepting the challenge of cultural diversity. Thomson
- ➤ Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2010) 'Generalization in quantitative and qualitative research: Myths and strategies', International Journal of Nursing Studies, 47(11), 1451–1458. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2010.06.004
- Politis, D. (2005) 'The Process of Entrepreneurial Learning: A Conceptual Framework', *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, Vol 29 (4), pp. 399-424. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-6520.2005.00091.x
- Porter, M.E. (1985) Competitive Advantage: creating and sustaining superior performance. Free Press.
- Portes, A. (1998) 'SOCIAL CAPITAL: Its Origins and Applications in Modern Sociology', Annual Review of Sociology, 24(1), p. 1. doi: 10.1146/annurev.soc.24.1.1.
- Portes, A., & Rumbaut, R. G. (2014). Immigrant America: A Portrait. Berkeley: University of California Press. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0268580915627095b
- Prenzel, P., Bosma, N., Schutjens, V. and Stam, E. (2024) 'Cultural diversity and innovative entrepreneurship', Small Bus Econ. doi: 10.1007/s11187-024-00888-1
- Quinlan, C. (2011) 'Business Research Methods', South-Western CENGAGE Learning. Available at: <a href="https://rl.vlereader.com/Reader?ean=9781408055502">https://rl.vlereader.com/Reader?ean=9781408055502</a> (Accessed 09 July 2024)
- Ram, M., Jones, T., and Villares-Varela, M. (2017) 'Migrant entrepreneurship: Reflections on research and practice', International Small Business Journal, 35(1), 3-18. doi: 10.1177/02662426166780
- Ram, M., Theodorakopoulos, N., & Jones, T. (2008) 'Forms of capital, mixed embeddedness and Somali enterprise', Work, Employment and Society, Volume 22(3), pp. 427-446. doi: 10.1177/0950017008093479

- Rath, J., & Swagerman, A. (2016) 'Promoting ethnic entrepreneurship in European cities: sometimes ambitious, mostly absent, rarely addressing structural features', *International Migration*, 54(1), 152-166, doi: 10.1111/imig.12215
- > Robson, C., & McCartan, K. (2016). Real World Research. John Wiley & Sons
- Robinson, O. C. (2013) 'Sampling in Interview-Based Qualitative Research: A Theoretical and Practical Guide', Qualitative Research in Psychology. 11 (1), p25-41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543.
- Rodriguez-Pose, A., von Berlepsch, V. (2019) 'The missing ingredient: Distance internal migration and its long-term economic impact in the United States', Papers in Evolutionary Economic Geography, 35(5), pp.873-911. doi: 1 0.1007/s10680-018-9507z
- Riddle, L., Hrivnak, G., Nielsen, T. M. (2010) 'Transnational diaspora entrepreneurship in emerging markets: Bridging institutional divides', Journal of International Management, Vol 16 (4), pp. 398-411. doi: 10.1016/j.intman.2010.09.009
- Ruslin, Mashuri, S., Abdul, M. S., Alhabsyi, F., Syam, H. (2022) Semi-structured Interview: A Methodological Reflection on the Development of a Qualitative Research Instrument in Educational Studies. IOSR Journal of Research & Method in Education (IOSR-JRME), 12(1), 22-29. doi: 10.9790/7388-1201052229
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P. & Thornhill, A. (2015). Research Methods for Business Students. 7th ed. New York: Pearson Education Limited
- Salamanca P., E. and Alcaraz, J. (2019) 'The rise of Mexican entrepreneurial migration to the United States: A mixed-embeddedness approach', Thunderbird International Business Review, 61(2), pp. 197–215, doi:10.1002/tie.22014.
- Schumpeter, J. A. (1934). The Theory of Economic Development: An Inquiry into Profits, Capital, Credit, Interest and the Business Cycle, New Brunswick (U.S.A) and London (U.K.): Transaction Publishers. Available at: <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/272398717">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/272398717</a> Schumpeter JA 1934 2008 The Theory of Economic Development An Inquiry into Profits Capital Credit Interest and the Business Cycle New Brunswick USA and London UK\_Transaction\_Publishers

- Sequeira, J.M., Carr, J.C. and Rasheed, A.A. (2009) 'Transnational Entrepreneurship: Determinants of Firm Type and Owner Attributions of Success', Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice, 33(5), pp. 1023–1044. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-6520.2009.00333.x
- Sharma, P., Chrisman, J. J., & Chua, J. H. (2003) 'Predictors of satisfaction with the succession process in family firms', *Journal of Business Venturing*, 18(5), pp. 667-687. doi: 10.1016/S0883-9026(03)00015-6
- Silva Valencia, J. C. (2022) 'A Comparative Linguistic Analysis of English and Spanish Phonological System', Gist Education and Learning Research Journal, ISSN 1692-5777. No. 25 (July - December 2022). pp. 139-155. doi: 10.26817/16925777.1152
- Śledzik, K. (2013) 'Schumpeter's view on innovation and entrepreneurship', SSRN Electronic Journal, pp.7, doi: 10.2139/ssrn.2257783
- Smith, T. (2021) 'Pragmatism', Salem Press Encyclopedia [Preprint]. Available at: https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=6e29fffd-ae27-31f5-b394-69135f528708 (Accessed: 09 July 2024).
- Smith, T. (2023) 'Qualitative and quantitative research', Salem Press Encyclopedia [Preprint]. Available at: <a href="https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=b34e8200-86f1-3dd1-a8b1-bf5804af2632">https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=b34e8200-86f1-3dd1-a8b1-bf5804af2632</a> (Accessed: 16 July 2024).
- > Stam, E. and Spigel, B. (2018) 'Entrepreneurial ecosystems', in Blackburn, R., De Clerq, D. and Heinonen, H. (eds.) The SAGE handbook of small business and entrepreneurship. London: SAGE, pp. 407-422.
- Sultana, N., Rahman, M.M. and Khanam, R. (2022) 'The effect of the informal sector on sustainable development: Evidence from developing countries', Business Strategy & Development, 5(4), pp. 437–451. doi:10.1002/bsd2.217.
- Tahir, M., Hussain, B. and Farooq, N. (2023) 'Does gender moderate the perceived support and entrepreneurship intention relationship? An empirical inquiry', City University Research Journal (CURJ), 13(1), pp. 24–32. Available at: <a href="https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=481944a3-fade-3a67-9432-81e34f12e780">https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=481944a3-fade-3a67-9432-81e34f12e780</a>
- > Tirole, J. (2015) 'Market Failures and Public Policy', The American Economic Review, 105(6), pp. 1665–1682. doi: 10.1257/aer.15000024

- Thomas, D. R. (2006) 'A general inductive approach for analyzing qualitative evaluation data', American Journal of Evaluation, 27(2), 237-246. Doi: 10.1177/1098214005283748
- > Thoo, L., Kaliannan, M. (2013) 'International HR assignment in recruiting and selecting: challenges, failures and best practices', *International Journal of Human Resources Studies*, 3 (4), pp. 143. doi: 10.5296/ijhrs.v3i4.4610
- Tongco, M. D. C. (2007) "Purposive Sampling as a Tool for Informant Selection", Ethnobotany Research and Applications, 5, pp. 147–158. Available at: https://ethnobotanyjournal.org/index.php/era/article/view/126 (Accessed: 14 July 2024).
- Whelan, K. (2014) 'Ireland's Economic Crisis: The Good, the Bad and the Ugly', Journal of Macroeconomics, Volume 39, Part B, Pages 424-440, ISSN 0164-0704, doi: 10.1016/j.jmacro.2013.08.008
- Wienclaw, R.A. (2021) 'Networking', Salem Press Encyclopedia [Preprint]. Available at: https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?id=052fb075-746c-3f8c-8c61-08d0392ee133 (Accessed: 23 July 2024).
- Valdez, Z. (2020) 'The great recession and precarious wealth among middleclass Mexican-Origin entrepreneurs', Journal of Ethnic & Migration Studies, 46(18), pp. 3874–3891, doi: 10.1080/1369183X.2019.1592879.
- Vecchio, R. P. (2003)' Entrepreneurship and leadership: Common trends and common threads', Human Resource Management Review, 13(2), 303-327. Available
  at:
  <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/\$1053482203000196?via%30ihub">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/\$1053482203000196?via%30ihub
- ➤ Żemojtel-Piotrowska, M., Pitrowski, J. (2023) 'Hofstede's Cultural Dimensions Theory', Encyclopedia of Sexual Psychology and Behavior, pp.1-4. doi: 10.1007/978-3-031-08956-5\_1124-1
- Zhidebekkyzy, A. and Zada, I.M. (2021) 'State Support for Entrepreneurship Development: A Cross-Country Comparative Analysis', Journal of Economic Research & Business Administration, 136(2), pp. 32–42. doi:10.26577/be.2021.v136.i2.04
- > Zott, C. and Amit, R. (2009) 'Innovación del modelo de negocio: creación de valor en tiempos de cambio', Universia Business Review, (23), pp. 108–121.

Available at: https://research.ebsco.com/linkprocessor/plink?ic	H=1f763a5a-
7de0-35f7-ae16-7d639a373353 (Accessed: 22 July 2024).	
	<b>90  </b> P a g e